Acoustic bat activity at wind turbines in temperate forests -

Avoidance patterns and potential causes

Dissertation

"kumulativ" zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktor der Naturwissenschaften

(Dr. rer. nat.)

des Fachbereichs Biologie der Philipps-Universität Marburg



Vorgelegt von Julia Sophie Ellerbrok Aus Berlin

Marburg, Juni 2023

Originaldokument gespeichert auf dem Publikationsserver der Philipps-Universität Marburg http://archiv.ub.uni-marburg.de



Dieses Werk bzw. Inhalt steht unter einer Creative Commons Namensnennung Weitergabe unter gleichen Bedingungen 4.0 Deutschland Lizenz.

Die vollständige Lizenz finden Sie unter: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/legalcode.de

Acoustic bat activity at wind turbines in temperate forests -

Avoidance patterns and potential causes

Dissertation

"kumulativ" zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktor der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

des Fachbereichs Biologie der Philipps-Universität Marburg

Vorgelegt von Julia Sophie Ellerbrok Aus Berlin

Marburg, Juni 2023

Illustration on front page: Echolocating greater mouse-eared bat (*Myotis myotis*). The illustration was created by Annika Wiedera.

Die vorliegende Dissertation wurde von Januar 2020 bis Juni 2023 am Fachbereich Biologie der Philipps-Universität Marburg unter Leitung von Prof. Dr. Nina Farwig angefertigt.

Vom Fachbereich Biologie der Philipps-Universität Marburg (Hochschulkennziffer 1180) als Dissertation angenommen am 16.06.2023.

Erstgutachterin: Prof. Dr. Nina Farwig

Zweitgutachter: PD Dr. Christian C. Voigt

Tag der Disputation: 06.09.2023

Table of Contents

Declaration of the author contributions	1
Summary	3
Zusammenfassung	5
Chapter 1: General introduction	7
Aims of the thesis	11
Chapter 2: Activity of forest specialist bats decreases towards wind turbines at	forest
sites	13
2.1 Abstract	
2.2 Introduction	13
2.3 Material & Methods	
2.4 Results	
2.5 Discussion	23
4.6 Conclusion	25
4.7 Acknowledgements & declarations	26
Chapter 3: Forest gaps around wind turbines attract bat species with high collision ris	sk27
3.1 Abstract	27
3.1 Abstract	27 27
3.1 Abstract3.2 Introduction3.3 Material & Methods	27 27 29
 3.1 Abstract 3.2 Introduction	27 27 29 31
 3.1 Abstract 3.2 Introduction	27 27 29 31 34
 3.1 Abstract 3.2 Introduction	27 27 31 34 36
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 31 34 36 37
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 29 31 34 36 37 activity
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 31 34 36 37 activity 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 31 34 36 36 37 activity 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 29 31 34 36 37 activity 39 39 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 29 31 34 36 37 activity 39 39 39 39 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 29 31 34 36 37 activity 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 29 31 34 36 37 activity 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39
 3.1 Abstract	27 27 29 31 34 36 37 activity 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39

Chapter 5: Synthesis
5.1 Distance to the closest wind turbine determines activity levels of narrow-space foraging bats in forests
5.2 Wind turbine clearings attract edge-space and open-space foraging bats but are not avoided by narrow-space foraging bats
5.3 Narrow-space foraging bats are repelled by wind turbine operation at high wind speeds
5.4 General conclusions
5.5 Conservation implications60
Chapter 6: Research perspectives63
References
Appendix Chapter 2
Appendix Chapter 3
Appendix Chapter 493
Acknowledgements/ Danksagung99
Curriculum Vitae
Declaration/ Erklärung103

Declaration of the author contributions

The thesis 'Acoustic bat activity at wind turbines in temperate forests - Avoidance patterns and potential causes' is based on the work I carried out from January 2020 to June 2023 at the Philipps University of Marburg, under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Nina Farwig and PD Dr. Christian C. Voigt. Chapters 2 to 4 of this thesis consist of three independent scientific manuscripts, each with co-authorship, and have been published or will be published in peerreviewed journals. The contributions of the authors for each manuscript are stated in the following:

Chapter 2 - Activity of forest specialist bats decreases towards wind turbines at forest sites (Published in *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 59, DOI: 10.1111/1365-2664.14249 (2022))

Julia S. Ellerbrok, Anna Delius, Franziska Peter, Nina Farwig, Christian C. Voigt

JE: Data collection, data curation, methodology, formal analysis, investigation, writing – original draft, writing – reviewing & editing, visualization.
AD: Data collection, data curation, methodology, writing – reviewing & editing.
FP: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.
NF: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

CV: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, methodology, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

Chapter 3 - Forest gaps around wind turbines attract bat species with high collision risk (In review at *Biological Conservation*)

Julia S. Ellerbrok, Finn Rehling, Franziska Peter, Nina Farwig, Christian C. Voigt

JE: Data collection, data curation, methodology, formal analysis, investigation, writing – original draft, writing – reviewing & editing, visualization.

FR: Formal analysis, writing – reviewing & editing.

FP: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

NF: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

CV: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, methodology, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

Chapter 4 - Wind turbines operating at high wind speeds have a negative impact on the activity of forest bats (Not published)

Julia S. Ellerbrok, Nina Farwig, Franziska Peter, Christian C. Voigt

JE: Data collection, data curation, methodology, formal analysis, investigation, writing – original draft, writing – reviewing & editing, visualization.

FP: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

NF: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

CV: Funding acquisition, conceptualisation, methodology, supervision, writing – reviewing & editing.

Summary

Anthropogenic activities have caused two current major crises: biodiversity decline and climate change. Climate change mitigation is largely accepted as a societal goal and policy makers unite forces to substantially reduce carbon dioxide emission. However, the ongoing transition from fossil to renewable energy sources, such as wind energy, is not without impact biodiversity, thereby creating a conflict of two sustainability objectives. on Wind turbines are increasingly built in forest ecosystems, which present important foraging and roosting habitats for European bats. Forest bats may be affected by the deployment of wind turbines through collisions with the rotor blades, through habitat losses where forest is cleared, and through displacement effects. In this thesis, I investigated effects of wind turbines in forests as reflected in activity patterns of local bat communities. To this end, I performed an acoustic study across 22 wind turbines sites in temperate forests of Hesse, Central Germany. I determined bat activity levels at wind turbine clearings, at adjacent forest edges and in the surrounding forests at distances between 80 m and 450 m to the closest wind turbine. Recorded bat activity was investigated for three foraging guilds: narrow-space foraging bats specialized on flight in vegetation clutter, edge-space foraging bats specialized on flight in semi-open habitats like forest edges, and open-space foraging bats specialized on flight above forest canopies. I found that bats were negatively affected by wind turbines in forests. Specifically, narrow-space foraging bats avoided wind turbines over distances of at least 450 m, which presents an indirect habitat loss for these bats. The avoidance was at least partly explained by noise emissions of operating wind turbines which were amplified by high wind speeds. In contrast, the presence of cleared spaces around wind turbines did not contribute to the avoidance in narrow-space foraging bats. Edge-space and open-space foraging bats were less susceptible to displacements by wind turbines. Instead, they displayed higher activity levels at wind turbine clearings than in the surrounding forest canopies which might lead to increased collision rates for these bats in comparison to wind turbines in open landscapes. This thesis highlights the existence of forest-specific wind turbine effects on bat activity patterns which may affect local bat communities and populations. Consequently, when wind turbines are installed and operated in forests, forest-specific conservation measures are required, e.g., the exclusion or compensation of forest areas with heterogeneous vegetation structure and the reduction of turbine noise emissions. Such measures will contribute towards resolving the bat-wind energy conflict as an example of how objectives of climate change mitigation and biodiversity conservation can be reconciled.

3

Zusammenfassung

Anthropogene Aktivitäten haben zwei große, aktuelle Krisen verursacht: den Rückgang der Biodiversität und den Klimawandel. Der Kampf gegen den Klimawandel wird weitgehend als gesellschaftliches Ziel akzeptiert und politische Entscheidungsträger setzen sich mit vereinten Kräften für eine deutliche Verringerung der Kohlenstoffdioxidemissionen ein. Die aktuell stattfindende Energiewende von fossilen hin zu erneuerbaren Energieträgern, wie z. B. Wind, ist jedoch nicht ohne Auswirkungen auf die Biodiversität, wodurch ein Zielkonflikt zwischen zwei Feldern der Nachhaltigkeit entsteht. Windenergieanlagen werden zunehmend in Waldökosystemen errichtet, die wichtige Jagdhabitate und Quartiere für europäische Fledermäuse darstellen. Auf Waldhabitate spezialisierte Fledermäuse können durch die Errichtung von Windenergieanlagen beeinträchtigt werden, wenn sie mit den Rotorblättern kollidieren, Lebensräume bei der Rodung von Waldflächen verlieren oder Verdrängungseffekte erleiden. In dieser Arbeit untersuchte ich die Auswirkungen von Windenergieanlagen in Wäldern, wie sie sich in den Aktivitätsmustern der lokalen Fledermausgemeinschaften widerspiegeln. Zu diesem Zweck führte ich eine akustische Studie an 22 Windenergieanlagenstandorten in den gemäßigten Wäldern Hessens durch. Ich ermittelte die Fledermausaktivität über den Lichtungen um die Windenergieanlagen, an den angrenzenden Waldrändern und im umgebenden Wald in Entfernungen zwischen 80 m und 450 m zur nächstgelegenen Windenergieanlage. Die aufgezeichnete Fledermausaktivität untersuchte ich für drei Jagdhabitatgilden: Waldspezialisten, die auf Jagd in dichter Vegetation spezialisiert sind, Randstrukturjäger, die bevorzugt in halboffenen Habitaten wie z. B. an Waldrändern fliegen und Offenraumjäger, die bevorzugt über den Baumkronen fliegen. Ich fand heraus, dass Fledermäuse durch Windenergieanlagen in Wäldern negativ beeinflusst wurden. Insbesondere Waldspezialisten mieden Windenergieanlagen über Entfernungen von mindestens 450 m, was einem indirekten Lebensraumverlust für diese Fledermäuse gleichkommt. Dieses Meideverhalten ist zumindest teilweise auf die Lärmemissionen von in Betrieb befindlichen Windenergieanlagen zurückzuführen, welche durch hohe Windgeschwindigkeiten verstärkt werden. Im Gegensatz dazu trug das Vorhandensein von Freiflächen um Windenergieanlagen nicht zur Meidung durch Waldspezialisten bei. Randstrukturjäger und Offenraumjäger waren weniger anfällig dafür, von Windenergieanlagen vertrieben zu werden. Allerdings zeigten sie in den Lichtungen rund um Windenergieanlagen eine höhere Aktivität als in den Baumkronen des umgebenden Waldes, was zu erhöhten Kollisionsraten für diese Fledermäuse im Vergleich zu Windenergieanlagen an Offenlandstandorten führen könnte. In dieser Arbeit werden

5

waldspezifischen Auswirkungen von Windenergieanlagen auf die Aktivitätsmuster von Fledermäusen aufgezeigt, die sich auf lokale Fledermausgemeinschaften und -populationen auswirken könnten. Daher sind bei der Errichtung und dem Betrieb von Windenergieanlagen in Wäldern waldpezifische Schutzmaßnahmen erforderlich, z.B. der Ausschluss oder die Kompensation von Waldgebieten mit heterogener Vegetationsstruktur als Standorte oder die Reduzierung der Lärmemissionen durch Windenergieanlagen. Diese Maßnahmen werden dazu beitragen, den Fledermaus-Windenergiekonflikt zu lösen, und geben ein Beispiel dafür ab, wie die Ziele des Klimaschutzes und der Erhaltung der Biodiversität miteinander in Einklang gebracht werden können.

Chapter 1: General introduction

We are experiencing a global biodiversity crisis with around 25% of all known species being at risk of extinction (IPBES, 2019). The biodiversity decline is driven by human activities such as land use change and exploitation of natural resources, and increasingly exacerbated by climate change altering species distribution, disrupting interactions between species, and disturbing the balance of ecosystem functions (IPBES, 2019; Jaureguiberry et al., 2022). Because of the eminent threats that climate change moreover poses to human livelihoods, the global community has largely agreed to prioritize climate change mitigation and to achieve net-zero carbon dioxide emissions by 2050 (UNFCCC, 2015). Consequently, there has been a significant promotion of technologies that harness energy from renewable sources such as solar energy, wind energy, geothermal energy, hydropower, and bioenergy (Bull, 2001).

Renewable energies could cover two thirds of the global energy demand by 2050, which would contribute substantially to the targeted reduction of carbon dioxide emissions. Next to solar energy, especially the wind energy sector needs to grow to reach this target (Gielen et al., 2019). Wind energy is gained when wind sets the rotor blades and the connected hub of a wind turbine into motion, and mechanical energy is converted to electrical energy by the generator (Leishman, 2011). In some parts of the world, this technology is already the leading renewable energy on the market. For example, more than 15% of Germany's total energy consumption was already covered by wind energy in 2018 and prognoses state that nearly 100% could be covered if inter-annual variability of wind is accounted for (Jung & Schindler, 2018). Under this perspective, the deployment of onshore wind turbines is continuously increasing, in Germany and on a global level (in 2022: 3.6% increase to 66.242 MW and 10.5% increase to 934,443, respectively; WWEA, 2023). In conclusion, wind energy has a large potential, and the growth of the sector is expected to accelerate in order to meet the aims of the Paris Agreement (UNFCCC, 2015). However, although the use of wind turbines is carbon neutral and its high value regarding climate change mitigation is undisputable, it is not without problematic impacts on biodiversity (Kati et al., 2021; Saidur et al., 2011; Voigt et al., 2019).

Biodiversity, specifically flying animals, can be lethally affected when they come in close contact with wind turbines. Modern wind turbines reach hub heights of 103 m and rotor diameters of 120 m (global averages of 2020; GWEC, 2023). Thus, they present serious obstacles for birds and bats, which may collide with wind turbine rotors and die from their injuries (Thaxter et al., 2017). In birds, especially raptors with high space use and an

association to agricultural habitats are susceptible to collisions with wind turbines (Bellebaum et al., 2013), e.g., common buzzards (*Buteo buteo*) and red kites (*Milvus milvus*) in Germany (LfU, 2022). In bats, species associated with open habitats and the ability to fly at rotor height have been identified to die most often at wind turbines (Rydell et al., 2010), e.g., common noctules (*Nyctalus noctula*) and common pipistrelles (*Pipistrellus pipistrellus*) in Germany (LfU, 2022). Collisions of birds and bats with wind turbines have rightfully received much attention, and technical solutions such as operation curtailments based on algorithms or automated detection cameras are currently tested to avoid them (Linder et al., 2022; Smallwood & Bell, 2020; Whitby et al., 2021). Yet, the underlying drivers have long been overlooked. Fatality rates at wind turbines are higher than expected considering the animals' abundances and can only partly be explained by species-specific flight styles (Cryan & Barclay, 2009; de Lucas et al., 2008; Rydell et al., 2010). This suggests that wind turbines influence the activity levels of birds and bats in their surroundings.

Increased activity levels at wind turbine rotors indicate that especially bats may be attracted to wind turbines (Cryan & Barclay, 2009). Possible explanations for the attraction include that bats feed on prey insects aggregating at wind turbines or that they mistake wind turbines for tree roosts (Guest et al., 2022). In birds, high collision rates are mostly attributed to landscape characteristics which for example increase the food availability close to wind turbines (Marques et al., 2014). In contrast to the attraction hypothesis, more and more studies on birds and bats present evidence that certain species avoid flying close to wind turbine sites which suggests an avoidance behaviour towards wind turbines. Specifically, studies on bat activity found reductions in the proximity of wind turbines in open landscapes and concluded that bats are displaced over several hundred meter distance (Barré et al., 2018; Minderman et al., 2017; Reusch et al., 2022). Similarly, occurrences of birds were reduced over distances of up to 800 m from onshore wind turbines in open landscapes (Drewitt & Langston, 2006; Pearce-Higgins et al., 2009). Further, reduced bird activity was found in the proximity of offshore wind turbines and over distances of several kilometres (Cook et al., 2018; Garthe et al., 2023; Larsen & Guillemette, 2007). The underlying causes for the observed displacements are still not understood but several possible explanations have been stated: bats and birds might avoid wind turbines due to a reduced availability of roosts and prey in the area, due to startling rotor movements, noises or lights associated with wind turbines, or due to turbulences compromising their flight (Gaultier et al., 2023; Langston, 2013). A thorough understanding of the factors that attract different bird and bat species or cause them to avoid wind turbines would enable us to predict activity patterns at wind turbines and take

appropriate measures to protect them. Unfortunately, especially our understanding of avoidance behaviour in bats is still very basic because studies targeted on the topic only emerged in the last decade and focussed nearly exclusively on open landscapes.

In Germany, wind turbines used to be mostly deployed in manged open landscapes, e.g., agricultural fields, but suitable open areas have become scarce and land use conflicts increased (Frantál et al., 2023). As a result, the number of wind turbine deployments in forests increases and in 2022 a share of 11% of Germany's total wind energy capacity was already generated in forests (FA Wind, 2023). This development can be seen as representative of developments in other forest-rich countries, e.g., in North America and Scandinavia (Gaultier et al., 2020; Xiarchos & Sandborn, 2017). For the assessment of effects on biodiversity, analogies from wind turbines in open landscapes are often applied. Yet, such analogies might not be appropriate as forest ecosystems drastically differ from open landscapes in terms of vegetation cover, vegetation structure, microclimate, and ecological communities (Pretzsch, 2009). Thus, biodiversity in forests might react differently to wind turbine impacts than in open landscapes. Moreover, wind turbine deployment in forests requires the permanent clearing of 0,46 ha of woodland per turbine (German average; FA Wind, 2023) which presents a direct habitat loss for forest adapted species. Further, such wind turbine clearings in forests promote habitat fragmentation which presents barriers to some species while other species can gain foraging habitats in the cleared area or in the transition zone between clearing and forest (Fahrig, 2003). Either way, habitat changes related to wind turbine deployment are greater in forests than in open landscapes. Despite these habitat-specific features, studies on wind turbine effects in forests are still largely missing (Schöll & Nopp-Mayr, 2021). This poses the risk of forest-specific effects going unnoticed and impairing legally protected animals, such as bats.

Bats are the second most species-rich mammal order in the world, but the global biodiversity crisis does not spare them. In fact, for more than 20% of known bat species population trends are decreasing (Voigt & Kingston, 2016). Bats are particularly vulnerable because they live long and reproduce slowly. Thus, negative effects on individual level pose the risk of spill-over on population level from which bats may only recover slowly (Racey & Entwistle, 2000). Consequently, in Germany and further countries of the European Union, bats of all species are protected by law (Bundesnaturschutzgesetz, 2009; Council Directive on the Conservation of Natural Habitats and of Wild Fauna and Flora, 1992). Being listed in the EU Habitat Directive, bats must not be deliberately killed, injured, or disturbed. To effectively protect bats, a good overview over their distribution ranges and abundantly used habitats is crucial. However,

bats as small nocturnal animals are not easy to monitor, and their habitats are often cryptic (Voigt & Kingston, 2016). Therefore, it is important to understand what drives bat activity and where hotspots can be expected.

Habitat use of European bats varies among species. Some bat species find roosts in human settlements, e.g., common pipistrelles (Pipistrellus pipistrellus), while other species largely avoid urban areas, e.g., mouse-eared bats (Myotis ssp.; Jung & Threlfall, 2018; Lintott et al., 2016). Still, approximately 90% of all European bat species use forested areas for foraging and roosting, making forests a particularly important habitat in terms of bat conservation (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014; Russo et al., 2016). In general, bats prefer forests that offer roosts, e.g., tree cavities in standing deadwood, and a high availability of prey insects (Law et al., 2016). However, if and how bat species use different niches shaped by stratification, density and structure of forest vegetation depends on their foraging and flight mode. For example, common noctules (Nyctalus noctula) rather forage in spacious old-growth forests with low canopy cover, whereas mouse-eared bats (Myotis spp.) are also found in young stands with dense vegetation (Jung et al., 2012). High bat activity is usually associated with heterogeneous forests, but also forest monocultures can present valuable bat habitats (Buchholz et al., 2021). Besides, bat activity is subject to temporal variations because activity levels increase with increasing temperature and decrease with increasing wind speeds and air humidity (Bender & Hartman, 2015; Erickson & West, 2002; Voigt et al., 2011). In conclusion, bat activity levels depend on the species as well as biotic and abiotic environmental factors, which all need to be considered when wind turbines are deployed and operated in forest habitats in order to avoid negative impacts.

For my studies, I investigated bat activity patterns along distance gradients from wind turbines in twelve mixed and ten coniferous forests in Hesse, Central Germany, thereby capturing a variety of environmental and wind turbine characteristics. Hesse is located in the low mountain ranges with many wind-exposed slopes where energy production from wind would be efficient (LEA Hessen, 2012). At the same time, 42% percent of the state area is covered with forest, of which 59% is characterized by mixed tree stands, 29% by deciduous stands and 12% by coniferous stands (BMEL, 2012). Due to these landscape features, wind turbines are regularly deployed in Hessian forests, resulting in a total number of 485 forest wind turbines at the end of 2022 (FA Wind, 2023). Additionally, forests in Hesse harbour a number of bat species, typically *Barbastella barbastellus, Eptesicus serotinus, Myotis bechsteinii, M. brandtii, M. daubentonii, M. myotis, M. mystacinus, M. natterii, Nyctalus noctula, N. leisleri, Pipistrellus nathusii, P. pipistrellus, P. pygmaeus and Plecotus auritus (Dietz & Kiefer,*

2014; HessenForst, 2006). I assessed acoustic activity of these bats at increasing distances from the closest wind turbine using ultrasonic recorders. Acoustic studies are non-invasive and allow the collection and standardised evaluation of large data sets of bat activity (Froidevaux et al., 2014). Therefore, acoustic studies are the best approach to uncover general activity patterns around wind turbines. However, it is an often-occurring problem of acoustic studies that bat calls cannot be identified on species level, so that a coarser degree of taxonomic identification must be accepted for certain groups (Frick, 2013; Froidevaux et al., 2014). Consequently, for this thesis I analysed the acoustic bat activity on the level of foraging guilds, a commonly used concept in bat ecology (Denzinger & Schnitzler 2013). Foraging guilds comprise bat taxa which are using the same habitat niches and evolved similar morphological and echolocation features (Denzinger & Schnitzler 2013). Therefore, I assumed that bats of the same foraging guild respond to wind turbines in similar ways. I distinguished between narrow-space foraging bats that hunt preferably in dense vegetation and are especially adapted to flight in forests, edge-space foraging bats hunting along linear structures like forest edges and open-space foraging bats hunting most efficiently above the canopy and in forest clearings (Denzinger & Schnitzler 2013). In this way, my thesis investigates habitat-specific effects of wind turbines on forest biodiversity as reflected in the activity patterns of forest-associated bats.

Aims of the thesis

In this thesis, I investigated the acoustic activity of forest-associated bats close to wind turbine sites in temperate forests of Central Germany. Overall, I aimed to provide comprehensive scientific evidence on the effects of wind turbines in forests on the local bat community. Thereby, I hope to contribute towards shaping a sustainable development of wind energy in Germany and beyond which factors in the conservation of bats and forest biodiversity.

Specifically, I wanted to find out if activity patterns indicating avoidance towards wind turbines, which were observed in open landscapes, also apply in forest ecosystems. To this end, in chapter 2, "Activity of forest specialist bats decreases towards wind turbines at forest sites", I investigated general trends in the echolocation activity of three bat foraging guilds in forests along a distance gradient towards wind turbine sites. I expected to see activity levels increase with increasing distance to wind turbines and decrease with increasing size of wind turbine rotors. I also expected varying activity levels in response to the ratio of deciduous to coniferous trees, average tree height, vertical vegetation heterogeneity and season. Moreover, I expected differences among bat foraging guilds and particularly strong impacts of wind

turbines on forest-specialized narrow-space foraging bats. This chapter is based on bat activity which I recorded from May to September 2020 at 22 wind turbines.

Further, I asked if avoidance of wind turbines in forests by bats can be explained by the creation of new habitat types where forest is cleared for wind turbine deployment. Thus, in chapter 3, "Forest gaps around wind turbines attract bat species with high collision risk", I investigated the activity of three bat foraging guilds in different habitat types around wind turbines in forests. Specifically, I recorded bat activity in the forest clearings around wind turbines, at the adjacent edge habitat between clearings and forests and in the canopy of the surrounding forests. The aim was to infer shifts in the echolocation and foraging activity of bats when forest areas are cleared for wind turbine deployments. I expected to see that edge-space and open-space foraging bats but not narrow-space foraging bats are most active in the open habitats created around wind turbines and that this may depend on wind turbine size and forest type. This chapter is based on bat activity which I recorded from May to September 2021 at 22 wind turbines.

Lastly, I asked if avoidance of wind turbines in forests by bats can be explained by the operation mode of wind turbines. Therefore, in chapter 4 "Wind turbines operating at high wind speeds have a negative impact on the activity of forest bats", I analysed if bats were more inclined to avoid wind turbines at times when they were operating than at times when they were not operating. I expected an interactive effect between operation mode and wind speed, because I suspected noise emissions as underlying driver, which are perceived louder and further with increasing wind speeds. This chapter is based on bat activity which I recorded from May to September 2020 and 2021 at a subset of 12 wind turbines for which I was able to obtain operation protocols for recording nights from the responsible companies.

Being a cumulative dissertation, chapters 2 to 4 are presented in the format of scientific articles. These chapters can be read independently as the necessary context, the applied methods and the results are presented and discussed independently in each chapter.

Chapter 2: Activity of forest specialist bats decreases towards wind turbines at forest sites

2.1 Abstract

Worldwide, wind turbines are increasingly being built at forest sites to meet the goals of national climate strategies. Yet, the impact on biodiversity is barely understood. Bats may be heavily affected by wind turbines in forests because many species depend on forest ecosystems for roosting and hunting and can experience high fatality rates at wind turbines. We performed acoustic surveys in 24 temperate forests in the low mountain ranges of Central Germany to monitor changes in the acoustic activity of bats in relation to wind turbine proximity, rotor size, vegetation structure and season. Call sequences were identified and assigned to one of three functional guilds: open-space, edge-space and narrow-space foragers, the latter being mainly forest specialists. Based on the response behaviour of bats towards wind turbines in open landscapes, we predicted decreasing bat activity towards wind turbines at forest sites, especially for narrow-space foragers. Vertical vegetation heterogeneity had a strong positive effect on all bats, yet responses to wind turbines in forests varied across foraging guilds. Activity of narrow-space foragers decreased towards turbines over distances of several hundred meters, especially towards turbines with large rotors and during midsummer months. The activity of edge-space foragers did not change with distance to turbines or season, whereas the activity of open-space foragers increased close to turbines in late summer. Synthesis and applications: Forest specialist bats avoid wind turbines in forests over distances of several hundred meters. This avoidance was most apparent towards turbines with large rotors. Since forests are an important habitat for these bats, we advise to exclude forests with diverse vegetation structure as potential wind turbine sites and to consider compensation measures to account for habitat degradation associated with the operation of wind turbines in forests.

2.2 Introduction

Global carbon dioxide emission is the main driver of climate change (Solomon et al., 2009), threatening biodiversity and human economies worldwide (Bellard et al., 2012; Walther et al., 2002). To mitigate this threat, many countries are promoting wind energy production as a sustainable form of energy from renewable sources (Gielen et al., 2019). However, a growing body of literature indicates that the construction and operation of wind turbines may lead to

habitat loss and an increased mortality risk for wildlife (Kuvlesky et al., 2007; Saidur et al., 2011). For instance, past studies documented high fatality rates of bats and birds at wind turbine rotors (Arnett et al., 2016; Thaxter et al., 2017). Indeed, it was suggested that wind turbines may be the most significant anthropogenic factor causing multiple mortality events in bats (O'Shea et al., 2016). Consistent with this notion, past studies estimated that annual losses of bats at wind turbines may reach several hundred thousand in countries of the temperate zone (Hayes, 2013; Voigt et al., 2015; Zimmerling & Francis, 2016). This is mirrored in observed and modelled population declines of high collision risk species in North America and Europe (Frick et al., 2017; Friedenberg & Frick, 2021; Printz et al., 2021).

Our current understanding of the wind energy-bat conflict is based almost exclusively on studies conducted at wind turbines operating in open landscapes. However, over recent years turbines have been increasingly built at forest sites throughout Europe, particularly in Central and Northern Europe (Gaultier et al., 2020), despite guidelines recommending the contrary when alternative sites are available (Rodrigues et al., 2014). For instance, in Germany more than 2,000 wind turbines (7.5% of all onshore turbines) operate currently at forest sites (FA Wind, 2023; Mackensen, 2019). To reduce further greenhouse gas emissions, recent pledges aimed at doubling the share of renewable energy production by increasing the area assigned for wind energy development from 0.8% (as of 2021) to 2.0% of the total surface area until 2030 (BMWK, 2022). Since land use pressure on open landscapes is already high and critical distances between wind turbines and settlements need to be maintained, several German federal states expand wind energy production in forests.

Although non-primary forests of the temperate zone are usually managed for timber production, they offer valuable habitats for many species (Götmark, 2013; Hilmers et al., 2018; Spiecker, 2003). Forests constitute important hunting grounds for forest specialist bats and provide shelter for many more bat species (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014; Müller et al., 2013; Plank et al., 2012). Thus far, it is largely unknown how wind turbines in forests affects forest-associated bats. Although not at high risk of colliding with turbine rotors, forest specialist bats foraging below the canopy may be impacted by indirect wind turbine effects (Hurst et al., 2020). For instance, studies in open landscapes documented a reduced bat activity close to wind turbines compared to control sites without turbines, suggesting an avoidance behaviour and an indirect habitat loss for several species (Millon et al., 2015). Another study documented decreased bat activity along transects towards turbines (Barré et al., 2018), an observation that was confirmed for small wind turbines (Minderman et al., 2017). The underlying cause for this avoidance remains unclear, but bats may respond to turbine-

generated noise (Allen et al., 2021; Finch et al., 2020) or potentially to artificial light (Bennett & Hale, 2014). Turbine construction in forests is further accompanied by fragmentation and degradation (Lesiński et al., 2007), while the creation of clearings and aisles is leading to a loss of foraging habitats and daytime roosts in trees (Hurst et al., 2020). However, forest fragmentation may also lead to increased activity of those bats which are more adapted to open and edge habitats and to an increased collision risk for these species at forest wind turbines (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017).

In temperate forests, diverse vegetation structure and vertical stratification facilitate the cohabitation of three foraging guilds: open-space foragers which hunt insects above the canopy and in clearings, edge-space foragers which hunt along structures like forest edges or within gaps, and narrow-space foragers which hunt in dense vegetation and are especially adapted to life in forests (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). The effect of habitat changes related to turbine construction and operation on bats may be guild-specific due to different ecological requirements. The activity of open- and edge-space bats could even increase towards wind turbines caused by their attraction to clearings and forest edges (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017). Conversely, narrow-space foragers might respond negatively or not at all to the turbinerelated habitat changes as they do not profit from open or semi-open habitats. In addition, a structure-rich forest vegetation could influence how far turbine effects on bats may extend into the surrounding forest, as dense vegetation may block visual signals and mitigate noise pollution. Lastly, turbine effects on bats may depend on the season, since bat activity varies throughout the year (Heim et al., 2016). For instance, most fatalities at turbines have been reported in late summer, coinciding with the post-weaning period of juveniles and the migration season (Kruszynski et al., 2022). Here, we asked how wind energy production affects bat assemblages in non-primary forests of Central Europe. This is a critical question since all bat species are protected by national and international legislation. Knowledge of factors that impact forest-associated bats is key to formulate adequate mitigation and compensation measures to protect bats when expanding wind energy production in forests.

In our study, we used call activity as a proxy for the abundance of bats and thus conducted acoustic surveys along distance-gradients towards wind turbines in 24 forests. Compared to earlier distance-gradient studies on bat activity at wind turbines, our focus on forest sites is novel and offers new insights about the consequences of wind turbine integration in forests accounting for vegetation structure. We predicted (I) that bat activity decreases with increasing proximity to the nearest turbine and that this effect will be stronger at larger wind turbines, where sensory pollution is presumably stronger. Moreover, we expected (II) that

bat responses differ across functional guilds with strongest impacts for the activity of forest specialists, i.e., narrow-space foragers and (III) that bat responses may vary across seasons and with vertical vegetation heterogeneity as a measure of forest structure. Our study aims to contribute to a sustainable wind energy development in forests from the perspective of bat conservation. Ultimately, this will help to reconcile the two important environmental goals of mitigating climate change and protecting biodiversity.

2.3 Material & Methods

Study area

We conducted our study in Hesse, a federal state in Central Germany characterized by temperate low range mountains and a forest cover of 42% (316 m to 545 m a.s.l., 50°81' North, 8°81' West, Fig. 2.1). We selected 24 forests ranging from coniferous monocultures to mixed and deciduous stands. Forest patch size varied between 184 ha and 6,337 ha (1,798 ha \pm 1,745 ha; mean \pm standard deviation, hereafter). Wind turbines in our study sites had been erected between 2006 and 2017 (6 \pm 3 years). Tower height ranged between 145 m and 212 m (194 m \pm 16 m; N=24) while rotor diameter ranged between 82 m and 126 m (mean: 112 m \pm 11 m). Studied turbines were located individually in cleared forest patches that ranged in size between 0.16 ha and 11.77 ha (median: 1.75 ha). To minimize confounding effects of other anthropogenic disturbances and edge effects, we excluded study sites adjacent to highways and factories and established all transect points at a distance of more than 473 m (median) to the forest edge (91 m - 1,884 m). Fieldwork permits were obtained from the respective forest owners. Ethical approval was not required.

Sampling of bat echolocation calls

At each forest site, we used a distance-gradient study design with sampling points at 80 m, 130 m, 250 m and 450 m distance to our focal turbine at the edge of the wind farm. In one study site each, one 80 m, 130 m and 250 m point had to be skipped because of smaller clearings. For acoustic monitoring we used automated bat recorders (BATLOGGER A+, Elekon, Lucerne, Switzerland). At each sampling point, we installed one recorder per forest stratum: near-ground in the clutter-free understorey (approx. 2.5 m height) and a second recorder in the lower canopy, where height varied according to forest succession stage (range: 4 m - 22 m; $13 \text{ m} \pm 4 \text{ m}$). Recordings were conducted in 45 nights between mid-May and mid-September 2020, from 9pm to 5am. Per night, we recorded simultaneously at two geographically close transects and at each sampling point in the two designated forest strata.

At every recording point, we recorded bat calls once per sampling period (1: May 17 – June 5; 2: June 8 – July 7: 3: July 13 – August 15; 4: August 18 – September 17) with intervals of 17 to 58 days (33.29 ± 11.26 days) in between. Some exceptions were caused by technical failures and unforeseeable logging activities (four recording nights at 156 recording points, three at 15 points, two at 1 point, and one at 14 points). We employed BATLOGGER default settings with a trigger frequency between 15 kHz and 155 kHz, thus covering the call frequency range of species expected in the local bat assemblage. We set a pre-trigger time of 500 ms, a post trigger-time of 1,000 ms and a recording probability of quiet calls and minimize sensitivity towards disturbing noise (Elekon AG, 2020).



Figure 2.1: Map of the study area. Location of the sampling sites in (A) Germany and (B) Hesse are marked in blue. (C) Example transect at the edge of a forest wind farm with sampling points set up in increasing distances to the focal turbine.

Sampling of covariates

At each sampling point, we assessed four environmental variables that were assumed to influence bat activity: As a proxy for habitat heterogeneity, we estimated vegetation cover at heights of 0 m, 0.5 m, 1 m, 2 m, 4 m, 8 m, 16 m, and 32 m to the nearest 5% within a 10 m radius around distance points. We then calculated the diversity of the layers at each distance point using the Shannon-Weaver index to obtain vertical vegetation heterogeneity (Bibby et al., 2000). Furthermore, as a proxy for age structure we measured the average tree canopy height in the immediate surrounding of sampling points with the help of a laser rangefinder (Forestry 550, Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) and used aerial photographs (Google Ireland Limited,

Dublin, Ireland) to measure the distance between sampling points and the nearest outer forest edge. Finally, we calculated the proportion of deciduous and coniferous trees based on the Copernicus land cover map (ESA, 2018) within a 200 m radius around distance points, hereafter called tree composition. To capture differences in turbine characteristics we retrieved the rotor diameter of each turbine from the publicly accessible data base of Hessian environmental agency (HLNUG, 2019).

Call analysis

We used the software BatExplorer (version 2.1.7.0, Elekon, Lucerne, Switzerland) to manually assign echolocation calls to bat species, only relying on the automatic call identification for Pipistrellus pipistrellus. We identified bat species based on echolocation call characteristics such as peak frequencies and call shapes from the literature (Barataud, 2020; LFU Bayern, 2020; Skiba, 2009). We subsequently grouped all call sequences into one of three ecological guilds (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013): open-space foragers (consisting of the genera Eptesicus, Vespertilio and Nyctalus), edge-space foragers (Pipistrellus ssp. and Barbastella barbastellus) and narrow-space foragers (genera Myotis and Plecotus). Sequences that could not be identified because of poor recording quality were discarded (0.4%). To obtain a proxy for the local bat abundance and prevent overestimation of single bats, we calculated the number of bat activity minutes for each of the three ecological guilds per night, sampling point and stratum. We divided recordings of all nights into 60 second intervals and counted minutes with at least one echolocation call, hereafter called activity minutes (Heim et al., 2016). If calls of more than one bat species appeared in one interval, they were considered as two separate activity minutes. Recordings with only social calls were discarded to avoid a bias towards species with higher detection and identification probability for social calls. In the following, we use the amount of activity minutes as a metric measure to describe bat activity.

Data Analysis

We conducted all statistical analyses with the software R (version 4.0.3; R Core Team, 2021). First, we split the data set into three subsets, one for each foraging guild, because recorded activities were quantitatively too different between guilds to be fitted in the same model. For each guild, we tested if bat activity (response variable) decreases with increasing proximity to wind turbines. Due to the nested structure of our data, we used generalized linear mixed models (glmmTMB package; Brooks et al., 2017) with sampling points nested in study site as random effects. We used a negative binomial distribution to account for overdispersion (nbinom1 for open- and edge-space foragers, nbinom2 for narrow-space foragers) and, apart from that, applied the same model structure for all guilds. Models included turbine distance,

vertical vegetation heterogeneity, canopy height, tree composition, rotor size, forest stratum and sampling period as fixed effects. Moreover, we added forest edge distance as fixed factor to correct for its potential influence on the distribution of bats in the studied forests, as well as the interactions of turbine distance with sampling period and rotor size. We checked the variance-inflation factor (VIF) of the regression, which assesses for each coefficient whether a correlation with other predictors may lead to an increased variance. VIF was below 2 for all predictors and we thus excluded multicollinearity (car package; Akinwande et al., 2015; Fox & Weisberg, 2019). All numerical predictors were standardized to allow direct comparison of estimates (Schielzeth, 2010). We worked with full models (Tredennick et al., 2021) and ensured their goodness-of-fit with the DHARMa package for residual diagnostics (Hartig, 2020). We checked that all models were informative looking at the difference in AIC value compared to null models and marginal R² values (Appendix Table S1 in Supporting Information). Rotor diameters were not randomly distributed across forest sites and small rotors were biased towards deciduous forests. To exclude misinterpretations, we repeated above described analyses with only the data obtained from deciduous forests, thereby obtaining a balanced representation of rotor sizes. Additionally, we tested for potential confounding edge effects of the turbine clearing on bat activity by applying our model to a subset including only data sampled at 250 m and 450 m distance to the wind turbine. Results did not qualitatively change in the additional analyses compared to models based on the complete data set (Table S2 - S3). Accordingly, we considered our original results to be robust.

2.4 Results

During five months of data sampling, we obtained 678 recordings of complete nights, out of which 17 did not contain any bat calls. In total, we recorded 61,988 activity minutes of which 83% belonged to edge-space foragers, 12% to narrow-space foragers and 5% to open-space foragers (Tab. 2.1).

The activity of narrow-space foragers was almost halved at the distance points closest to wind turbines (80 m) compared to 450 m distance points (Fig. 2.2, Fig. S1). This distance effect showed temporal variation, as it was apparent for the first three sampling periods (mid-May to mid-August) and absent for the last sampling period (mid-August to mid-September, Fig. 2.3). Furthermore, the activity decrease was only observed towards turbines with rotors larger than 93m diameter (Tab. 2.2, Fig. 2.4). Activity increased with vertical vegetation heterogeneity, but no difference was observed between recordings made at the canopy and

ground level. Bats were most active between mid-July and mid-September (Tab. 2.2, Figs S4 – S8).

	All bats		Open-space foragers		Edge-space foragers		Narrow-space foragers		
Turbine distance [m]	N sites	N activity minutes	Median (per recording)						
80	23	13,879	3	688	2	8609	26	1263	2
130	24	15,686	4	588	1	9452	35	1821	5
250	24	13,161	3	665	2	7935	35	1088	4
450	24	18,958	4	700	1	12838	36	1989	5

Tab. 2.1: Absolute and median numbers of activity minutes for each foraging guild at the distance points and pooled across recording levels.

The activity of edge-space foragers did not vary with turbine distance or rotor size (Fig. 2.2, Fig. S2). However, activity was higher at the canopy level than at ground level and increased with vertical vegetation heterogeneity and with tree height. Edge-space foragers were most active between mid-July and mid-August (Tab. 2.2, Figs S4 – S8).

The overall activity of open-space foragers did neither change with the distance to the wind turbine (Fig. 2.2, Fig. S3) nor with rotor size. Yet, in the last sampling period (mid-August to mid-September) we observed an increase in activity minutes close to turbines (Fig. 2.5). Activity of open-space foragers was higher at canopy than ground level and increased with the proportion of coniferous trees in the forest. Bats were most active between mid-July and mid-August (Tab. 2.2, Figs S4 – S8).

		Open-space		Edge-s	pace	Narrow-space	
		foragers		foragers		foragers	
Variables	Df	Chi ² p-value		Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value
turbine distance	1	1.6	0.202	0.4	0.521	18.0	< 0.001
recording level 'canopy'	1	27.5	< 0.001	35.5	< 0.001	3.1	0.080
% conifers in forest	1	8.9	0.003	3.6	0.057	0.1	0.765
vertical vegetation	1	1.3	0.258	21.1	< 0.001	10.9	0.001
structure							
rotor diameter	1	0.3	0.560	1.4	0.238	0.2	0.898
canopy height	1	1.6	0.201	14.5	< 0.001	0.4	0.733
forest edge distance	1	0.7	0.387	1.2	0.288	2.6	0.106
sampling period	3	51.1	< 0.001	41.9	< 0.001	75.7	< 0.001
turbine distance x	3	10.9	0.012	0.3	0.955	19.4	< 0.001
sampling period							
turbine distance x rotor	1	1.99	0.158	3.6	0.057	4.7	0.0295
diameter							

Tab. 2.2: Estimates and p-values of the effects on call activity of three foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value < 0.05) are shown in bold.



Fig. 2.2: Effects (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of wind turbine distance on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 < n.s.).



Fig. 2.3: Interactive effect (lines) and 95%confidence intervals (shaded area) of turbine distance and sampling period on the activity of narrow-space foragers.



Fig. 2.4: Interactive effect (lines) and 95%confidence interval (shaded area) of wind turbine distance and rotor size on the activity of narrowspace foragers.



Fig. 2.5: Interactive effect (lines) and 95%confidence intervals (shaded area) of turbine distance and sampling period on the activity of open-space foragers.

2.5 Discussion

We studied bat activity at wind turbines in 24 temperate forests in Central Germany and discovered a relationship with turbine distance, season and turbine size, but different patterns depending on bat foraging guild. Strikingly, activity of narrow-space foragers decreased with increasing proximity to turbines. This effect was notable over distances of several hundred meters. Our findings highlight that forest-dwelling bats, being at low risk of colliding at turbines, might still be affected by wind turbines in forests. This complements research from open landscapes, where narrow-space foraging bats showed a similar negative response towards wind turbines (Barré et al., 2018; Millon et al., 2015). However, our study is the first to confirm this pattern for forests, a highly important habitat from the perspective of bat conservation.

Narrow-space foragers: avoidance of large wind turbines

We found that the activity of narrow-space foragers, mainly Myotis bats in our study area, decreased significantly towards turbines. This is in line with earlier studies on *Myotis* activity in open landscapes (Barré et al., 2018), even when focussing on small wind turbines (Minderman et al., 2012), highlighting the sensitivity of narrow-space foragers to wind turbines both in forests and open landscapes. Furthermore, we found that the activity decline of narrow-space foragers towards wind turbines was weaker in late summer, which confirmed the results of another open landscape study comparing wind turbine sites to control sites (Millon et al., 2015). In our study, we observed a distance effect particularly at turbines with large rotors. This suggests that avoidance might be caused by turbinegenerated noise, which is presumably related to turbine size and diminishes over distance (Katinas et al., 2016). An adverse effect of noise on *Myotis* activity is also implied by a study on small wind turbines, where bats were particularly repelled by operating turbines (Minderman et al., 2012). Many narrow-space foragers locate their prey passively by detecting acoustic cues (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). Therefore, these bats tend to avoid noisy environments, suggesting either a masking of prey sounds by anthropogenic sound emissions (Schaub et al., 2009) or a startling effect (Luo et al., 2015). In conclusion, we found a hitherto unknown avoidance behaviour of narrow-space foragers towards wind turbines in forests, indicating an indirect habitat loss for bats of this functional guild, possibly caused by noise.

Edge-space foragers: no effect of wind turbines

For edge-space foragers, which were mostly *P. pipistrellus* in our study, we neither found support for avoidance of, nor attraction towards wind turbines in forests. In contrast, recent

open landscape studies observed a strong decrease in the activity of *P. pipistrellus* at hedgerows with decreasing distances to turbines on the one hand (Barré et al., 2018), and an increased activity at wind turbine sites in comparison to control sites on the other hand (Richardson et al., 2021). Possibly, the discrepancy between findings may be explained by different habitat matrices. Specifically, the erection of wind turbines in forests creates clearings and a network of edge structures which is an ideal foraging habitat for edge-space foragers. Indeed, it was observed that members of the edge- and open-space foraging guild were more active in spruce plantation after clear-cuttings (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017). In conclusion, clear-cutting for turbine construction probably poses a spatially restricted benefit for edge-space foragers.

Open-space foragers: seasonal attraction to wind turbines

Activity of open-space foragers did not change in relation to turbine distance except for an activity increase with increasing turbine proximity in late summer. Our overall findings contrast with a previous open-landscape study that showed decreased activity for *N. leisleri*, but not for *N. noctula* and *E. serotinus* close to turbines (Barré et al., 2018), suggesting that open-space foragers might not be coherent in their responses to wind turbines. Different responses may even be related to intra-species variation across bat individuals, as was suggested by GPS tracking studies on *N. noctula* around wind turbines (Reusch et al., 2022; Roeleke et al., 2016). In contrast, our finding of open-space foragers being attracted to wind turbines in late summer aligns with numerous previous studies suggesting an attraction effect of wind turbines on open-space foragers, hypothesizing various, yet untested causes (Guest et al., 2022). Given the seasonality of the attraction, open-space foragers possibly confuse forest turbines with tall trees, when searching for orientation points or stop-over roosts during fall migration (Cryan et al., 2014; Jameson & Willis, 2014). However, a recent study from Northern Germany shows an avoidance behaviour of *N. noctula* in late summer towards wind turbines, which argues against a general attraction of open-space foragers towards turbines in this season (Reusch et al., 2022). In conclusion, we could not confirm avoidance behaviour towards turbines for the entire guild. Yet, our findings of a seasonal attraction to turbines in forests is of high relevance in context of collision risks for open-space foragers.

Diverse vegetation structure enhances bat activity

High activity of edge- and narrow-space foragers coincided with heterogeneous vertical vegetation structure. Similar positive effects of different measures of vegetation structure on forest associated bats have been shown before and can be explained by a higher availability of microhabitats (Adams et al., 2009; Langridge et al., 2019; Müller et al., 2013). Furthermore,

activity of edge-space foragers increased with tree height, suggesting a preference for more mature forest stands, probably due to their dependency on semi-open foraging habitats which rarely occur in early succession stages. In contrast, activity of open-space foragers was not affected by vertical vegetation structure or tree height, indicating that forest vegetation parameters are less important for aerial hawkers. For most bats, we observed a higher activity in the canopy than near-ground, confirming that the forest canopy is an important bat habitat (Adams et al., 2009; Erasmy et al., 2021; Müller et al., 2013; Plank et al., 2012). Lastly, we found a similar activity of most bats in mixed and coniferous forests which is consistent with a recent study suggesting that bats can find suitable roosts even in monocultural forest plantations (Buchholz et al., 2021). In conclusion, our findings indicate that forests with diverse vegetation structure present valuable habitats for a variety of bats, while forest type alone seems to be less important. The high activity of open-space foragers in coniferdominated forests is likely related to high proportions of standing deadwood and clearances in these forests, leading to reduced attenuation of echolocation call and an increased recording probability (Lawrence & Simmons, 1982).

4.6 Conclusion

Our study highlights that the activity of forest-associated bats declines towards wind turbines at forest sites. Narrow-space foragers such as *Plecotus* spp. and *Myotis* spp. seemingly avoid wind turbines in forests and show reduced activity by about 50% from 450 m to 80 m turbine distance. This avoidance is possibly caused by habitat degradation triggered by turbinegenerated noise, since it was strongest towards turbines with large rotors. Consequently, legally protected forest bat specialists lose large habitat areas when wind turbines are erected at forest sites. Hence, we argue that this habitat loss should be compensated by taking nearby old forest stand out of forestry use, thus creating refugia for forest specialist bats. We also plead for a general caution when siting wind turbines in forests, since the response of bats was independent of vegetation structure and tree composition. We do not necessarily argue for a complete ban of wind energy production in forests, because in some countries there is little other option for renewable energies. Where absolutely necessary, turbines should only be built in managed forests with low vertical vegetation heterogeneity, as bat activity is expected to be low in these forests. This approach would most likely also account for birds and insects, which have been reported to die in considerable numbers through wind turbines (Thaxter et al., 2017; Voigt, 2021). However, as forest-related studies on birds and insects are

still lacking, we urge to fill these research gaps to provide a basis for comprehensive recommendations on wind energy development in forests.

4.7 Acknowledgements & declarations

Acknowledgments

This research was funded by Deutsche Bundesstiftung Umwelt (DBU). We are grateful for study permissions and organizational support by Hessian nature conservation agencies and forest owners. We thank Laura de Vries, Lea Vetter, Marcel Becker and Nina Wallmann for supporting fieldwork, Katharina Rehnig and PGNU for helping with acoustic analyses and Finn Rehling for advises during data analysis and visualisation.

Data availability

Data is available via the Dryad Digital Repository https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.m0cfxpp66 (Ellerbrok et al., 2022)

Authors contributions

Nina Farwig, Franziska Peter and Christian C. Voigt conceived the ideas and designed the methodology. Julia S. Ellerbrok and Anna Delius collected data; Julia S. Ellerbrok analysed the data and wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed critically to the drafts and gave final approval for publication. Our study relied on local authors and research assistants. We frequently presented our research progress to stakeholders and sought their feedback.

Conflict of interest

None of the authors have conflicting interests.

Chapter 3: Forest gaps around wind turbines attract bat species with high collision risk

3.1 Abstract

The global demand for renewable energy has led to an expansion of wind energy production at forested sites. The deployment and operation of turbines requires the clearing of forest areas, resulting in significant habitat changes. To assess the consequences of these changes for forest-associated bats, we measured the acoustic activity of three foraging guilds at turbine clearings, adjacent forest edges, and above nearby closed forests. Open-space and edge-space foraging bats were more active at turbine clearings and forest edges than above closed forests. Similarly, narrow-space foraging bats tended to be more active at turbine clearings than above closed forests. Open-space and edge-space foraging bats are known to be at high risk of colliding with wind turbines and their increased activity at forest gaps around turbines may increase casualties for these guilds. Operation of wind turbines in forests may therefore require longer shutdown periods to prevent legally protected bats from colliding with turbines. Although this may impair the energy yield of wind turbines in forests, such preventive conservation measures will ultimately contribute to a sustainable transition from fossil to renewable energy sources which factors in biodiversity conservation.

3.2 Introduction

Between 2000 and 2012, a total of 2.3 million km² of global forest ecosystems were lost (Hansen et al., 2013). The quality of remaining forests is severely threatened by human activities such as logging, fragmentation, and construction of infrastructures (Grantham et al., 2020; Ibisch et al., 2016). In many parts of the world, anthropogenic pressure on forest ecosystems is now increasing due to the expansion of wind turbines to forested sites (EEA, 2009). Alone in Germany and in the USA, two of the largest markets for wind energy, several thousand turbines are operating in forests already (FA Wind, 2023; REN21, 2018; Xiarchos & Sandborn, 2017). Particularly countries with a high percentage of forest cover, where open areas for wind energy production are scarce, may need to place turbines in forests to meet the international goal of net zero carbon dioxide emissions by 2050 (Gaultier et al., 2020; UNFCCC, 2015). This development is relevant for biodiversity conservation because wind turbine deployment in forests will inevitably create forest gaps and alter sensitive ecosystems. In Germany, the construction of a single turbine at a forested site involves clear-

cutting of about 0.9 ha. Half of the cleared area is permanently converted into gravel areas with compacted soil for maintenance of turbines (FA Wind, 2023). Ultimately, this alteration of vegetation and soil results in habitat changes, which can affect the biodiversity and community composition of forest animals, and their trophic networks (Ellerbrok et al., 2022; Fahrig, 2003; Scholz & Voigt, 2022). Yet, the ecological impacts of creating forest gaps for wind turbines on animals are poorly known to date, specifically for bats that are vulnerable at wind turbines (Schöll & Nopp-Mayr, 2021).

Temperate forests are important habitats for a wide range of species, among them bats. For example, 90% of European bat species use forest structures at least temporarily for foraging and roosting (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014; Russo et al., 2016). Specifically, bats require tree cavities and standing deadwood for roosting as well as resource-rich foraging areas, which they use according to strata, structure, and vegetation density (Jung et al., 2012; Law et al., 2016; Müller et al., 2013). When forests are partially cleared for wind turbines, bats can be affected in several ways depending on their foraging and flight behaviour (Aldridge & Rautenbach, 1987; Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). Open-space foraging bats are long-range echolocators with pointed wings foraging mostly in spaces with few or no obstacles (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). They hunt above treetops and in larger clearings, while they avoid dense vegetation and small clearings (Voigt & Holderied, 2012). Thus, open-space foraging bats may explore and use forest gaps associated with wind turbines in forests. Edge-space foraging bats are mid-range echolocators, which are specialized on hunting prey close to background objects (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). Hence, they are often found at forest edges (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017), which are created when forest patches are clear-cut for wind turbines. Finally, narrow-space foraging bats are short-range echolocators with rounded wings that facilitate foraging in forest understorey (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). Although narrow-space foragers can fly outside of forests (Heim et al., 2018), they mostly occur in the forest interior and might therefore suffer from the creation of forest gaps for wind turbines. In conclusion, open-space and edge-space but not necessarily narrow-space foraging bats can be expected to increase their activity where forest gaps are created for wind turbines.

Fatalities of bats after collisions with wind turbines are a known global problem (O'Shea et al., 2016; Thaxter et al., 2017). Bat casualties at wind turbines are not equally distributed across species. In Europe, for example, 95% of bats found dead under wind turbines belonged to 6 out of 11 assessed genera (*Nyctalus, Vespertilio, Pipistrellus, Hypsugo, Miniopterus, Tadarida*; LfU, 2022). Accordingly, bat species from these genera are commonly recognized as high-collision risk species (Rodrigues et al., 2014), which is associated with their ability to
fly at the operation range of wind turbines (Reusch et al., 2022, Reusch et al., 2023; Roeleke et al., 2016; Roemer et al., 2017). Noticeably, all bat species recognised as high-collision risk species at wind turbines are members of the open-space or edge-space foraging guild, while bat species of the narrow-space foraging guild are usually considered to be at low risk of colliding with wind turbines (Rodrigues et al., 2014). Consequently, deployment of wind turbines at forested sites might lead to more casualties at wind turbines if bat species of high-collision risk are attracted to the open and edge habitats which were created for the deployment and operation of wind turbines. Besides, bats may also respond to the operation of wind turbines. Indeed, past studied confirmed that wind turbines repel certain bat species in open landscapes (Barré et al., 2022; Leroux et al., 2022) and in forests (Ellerbrok et al., 2022; Gaultier et al., 2023; Reusch et al., 2023), depending on the size of the wind turbines.

Here, we investigated how bats of three foraging guilds respond to habitat changes associated with the creation of forest gaps for wind turbines deployment and operation. We monitored acoustic bat activity at 22 forest wind turbines, specifically at turbine clearings, at the edge between turbine clearings and forests, and above the adjacent closed forest. We estimated echolocation call activity as the number of minutes with bat calls and foraging activity as the occurrence of stereotyped call sequences associated with hunting events (hereafter: feeding buzzes, in sensu Skiba, 2009). We predicted that (i) echolocation activity and (ii) foraging activity of open-space and edge-space foraging bats but not those of narrow-space foraging bats is highest at forest gaps adjacent to wind turbines. Finally, we expected (iii) that the activity patterns of bats in the different habitats is influenced by the size of turbines, since our previous work suggested a reduced activity of some bat species at turbines with large rotors (Ellerbrok et al., 2022). With this study, we aim to contribute to evidence-based schemes for a sustainable use of wind energy which incorporates the protection of forest-associated bats.

3.3 Material & Methods

Study area & design

We conducted acoustic surveys in 22 managed forests in the low-mountain ranges of Hesse, Central Germany. We chose twelve mixed deciduous and ten predominantly coniferous forests, which represent structurally rich and poor forests. We surveyed wind turbines of varying sizes, ranging in rotor diameter between 82 and 126 m (111 \pm 11 m, mean \pm one standard deviation) and in tower height between 145 and 212 m (193 \pm 16 m; HLNUG, 2019). Turbines were located at the margins of multi-turbine facilities in clearings ranging from 0.2 to 6.5 ha (median: 1.0 ha). Around these focal wind turbines, we established three sampling points in distinct habitats: one at the centre of the wind turbine clearing, one at the adjacent forest edge and one in the canopy of the surrounding closed forest. Sampling points in the closed forest were chosen as close to focal wind turbine as possible without entering the forest edge zone to avoid the confounding effects of the edge habitat. As a result, sampling points in closed forests were all located at approximately 80 m distance to focal wind turbines. We did not survey the availability of tree roosts close to our sampling points. However, we do not anticipate a systematic bias caused by the presence of roosts but rather an increased unexplained variation in the recorded acoustic data. Acoustic surveys were conducted four times during the active season between May and September 2021 at each sampling point between 9 pm and 5 am, resulting in a total of 264 full night recordings (22 study sites x 3 habitat types x 4 sampling periods). Sampling points were chosen to be at a minimum distance of 150 m (one exception at 90 and two at 120 m, 540 \pm 360 m) from the outer edge of the forest patch and a minimum distance of 250 m from other than the focal wind turbines to exclude edge and cumulative effects.

Bat call sampling and analysis

We used automated ultrasonic recorders (BATLOGGER A+, Elekon, Lucerne, Switzerland) with a trigger frequency between 15 and 155 kHz to cover typical call frequencies of expected local bat species. At sampling points of forest edges and closed forests, recorders were placed at canopy level, as we were particularly interested in the activity of open-space and edge-space foraging bats which occur mostly above the forest canopy (Ellerbrok et al., 2022). Additionally, most species of these two guilds are considered high-collision risk species at wind turbines (Rodrigues et al. 2014). We placed recorders in clearings adjacent to wind turbines, at the top of 2 m poles.

We used the software Batexplorer (ELEKON, Luzern, Switzerland) to convert audio recordings into spectrograms. We manually checked all sequences to identify bat calls based on typical call shape, end frequencies and peak frequencies from the literature (Barataud, 2020; LFU Bayern, 2020; Skiba, 2009) and assigned them either to the open-space (*Eptesicus* ssp., *Vespertilio* ssp., *Nyctalus* ssp.), edge-space (*Pipistrellus* ssp., *Barbastella barbastellus*) or narrow-space foraging guild (*Myotis* spp., *Plecotus* spp.). For each foraging guild, we determined bat activity minutes by dividing recording nights into 1 min intervals and counting intervals with at least one echolocation call for each foraging guild. Activity minutes were used as a proxy for the echolocation activity (Miller, 2001). Additionally, we identified call sequences with increasingly short intervals and a final drop in frequency as so-called

feeding buzzes (e.g., Skiba, 2009). The presence of feeding buzzes per guild and night were used as a proxy for foraging activity.

Data analysis

All analyses were performed in R (version 4.1.3; R Core Team, 2022). We used generalized mixed models (GLMMs, glmmTMB package; Brooks et al., 2017) with a binomial error distribution and a logit link function for each bat guild separately. We analysed the effect of habitat (turbine clearing, forest edge, closed forest), forest type (deciduous, coniferous) and rotor diameter as well as the interaction of rotor diameter and habitat on echolocation and foraging activity. We did not include tower height in our model because it was strongly correlated with rotor diameter (Spearman correlation: r = 0.72; p < 0.001). Month of sampling (May, June, July, August, September) was added as fixed effect to account for temporal autocorrelation. Recording points were nested in plots, i.e., the sites of focal wind turbines (random effect). Models were checked for homoscedasticity and normally distributed residuals with help of the DHARMa package for residual diagnostics (Hartig, 2020). As models for foraging activity were highly zero-inflated, we resorted to assessing the presence/absence of feeding buzzes (more details on methodology provided in Supporting information A).

3.4 Results

Overall, we recorded 28,155 activity minutes of which most corresponded to edge-space foraging bats (84% of activity minutes), followed by open-space and narrow-space foraging bats (each 8%). We documented foraging activity of edge-space foraging bats in 130 nights, of narrow-space foraging bats in 26 nights and of open-space foraging bats in 13 nights. Levels of echolocation and foraging activity varied across seasons (Supporting information B).

Open-space foraging bats were 111% (95% confidence interval [21%, 270%]) more active at turbine clearings and 71% (CI [-3%, 202%]) more active at forest edges than at closed forest sampling points (Figure 3.1A, Table 3.1). Foraging activity of open-space foraging bats was neither influenced by habitat nor any other predictor (Figure 3.1D, Table 3.1). Edge-space foraging bats were 60% (CI [15%, 122%]) more active at forest edges and 51% (CI [8%, 109%]) more active at turbine clearings compared to closed forests (Figure 3.1B, Table 3.1), while the foraging activity was 113% (CI [34%, 180%]) higher at forest edges compared to closed forests (Figure 3.1E, Table 3.1). Echolocation and foraging activity of narrow-space foraging bats was similar across the three habitats, but echolocation activity tended to be 42% (CI [9%, 122%]) higher in the turbine clearing than at closed forest sampling points (Figure

3.1C & 1F, Table 3.1). Neither echolocation nor foraging activity of the three guilds were influenced by an interactive effect of habitat type and rotor size. However, the overall echolocation and foraging activity of narrow-space foraging bats, but not those of edge-space and open-space foraging bats, decreased by 85% (CI [73%, 91%]) and 74% (CI [5%, 95%]) respectively with increasing rotor diameter (Figure 3.2, Table 3.1). The effect of rotor diameter was not confounded by forest vegetation structure, distance to the outer forest edge or forest patch size (Supporting information C).

Table 3.1: Estimates and p-values of the effects on echolocation and foraging activity of three foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value <0.05) are shown in bold.

			Open-space foragers		Edge-space foragers		Narrow-space	
							foragers	
	Predictors	Df	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value
Echo- location activity	Habitat	2	27.391	<0.001	17.102	<0.001	5.361	0.069
	Forest type	1	0.157	0.692	2.068	0.150	0.951	0.330
	Month	4	65.247	<0.001	38.524	<0.001	7.113	0.130
	Rotor Size	1	2.137	0.144	0.357	0.550	10.75	0.001
	Habitat x Rotor size	2	0.993	0.609	3.134	0.371	0.808	0.668
Fora- ging activity	Habitat	2	0.635	0.728	12.68	0.002	0.176	0.916
	Forest type	1	0.142	0.707	0.258	0.612	0.166	0.684
	Month	4	2.353	0.671	9.258	0.055	2.989	0.560
	Rotor Size	1	1.370	0.242	0.346	0.557	4.335	0.037
	Habitat x Rotor size	2	1.281	0.527	1.682	0.431	0.318	0.853



Fig. 3.1: Effect of habitat on (A-C) echolocation activity and (D-F) foraging activity of open-space (blue; A, D), edge-space (yellow; B, E) and narrow-space foraging bats (green; C, F). Black dots and coloured bars indicate mean \pm 95% prediction intervals. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (***< 0.001< **<0.01< *< 0.05< n.s.).



Fig. 3.2: Effect of wind turbine rotor size on (A) echolocation activity and (B) foraging activity of narrowspace foraging bats. The green line depicts predicted mean values, green shades indicate mean \pm 95% prediction intervals. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (***< 0.001< **<0.01< *< 0.05< n.s.).

3.5 Discussion

We conducted acoustic surveys at wind turbines in forests to investigate the effects of habitat conversion for turbine construction and operation on the activity of bats belonging to three foraging guilds. Bats used the forest gaps created for wind turbines, with open-space and edge-space foraging bats being more active above turbine clearings and at forest edges than above nearby closed forests. The activity of narrow-space foraging bats tended to be higher at turbine clearings than above closed forests, but the difference was less pronounced compared to those of other guilds.

Our findings are consistent with studies from managed forests without wind turbines where forest gaps created by clear-cutting were more frequently used by bats than surrounding or preceding forest habitats (Grindal & Brigham, 1998; Maki et al., 2021), especially by open-space and edge-space foraging bats (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017). In contrast to the study by Kirkpatrick and colleagues, our data also indicates an increased use of clear-cuttings by narrow-space foraging bats compared to nearby closed forests. This slight difference might be due to our recorders being installed at the canopy level of the forested sampling points but not those at the turbine clearing. We likely missed some echolocation calls of narrow-space foraging bats are emitted at lower intensities than calls of edge-space and open-space foraging bats, and they also attenuate faster in vegetation (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013; Holderied &

Helversen, 2003). Accordingly, echolocation calls of narrow-space foraging bats are more likely to be recorded by ultrasonic detectors at the clearing than at the forested sampling points. In contrast, open-space and edge-space foraging bats emit echolocation calls with a high sound pressure level (Currie et al., 2020; Holderied & Helversen, 2003). Additionally, echolocation calls of these species are less attenuated in the open space, where open-space and edge-space foragers typically fly, than those of narrow-space foraging bats within the vegetation. Therefore, it is likely that we detected open-space and edge-space foraging bats with similar probability in all three habitats. Consequently, we consider our results to be robust and in line with our hypothesis that forest-associated open-space and edge-space foraging bats are more active in forest gaps next to turbines than above the canopy of nearby closed forests.

As predicted, edge-space for aging bats were more active hunting insects at forest gaps at wind turbines than above the adjacent closed forest, suggesting that edge-space foraging bats use turbine clearings and adjacent edge habitats as a hunting ground. Increased foraging of edgespace foraging bats especially at forest edges is in line with their elevated echolocation activity at forest edges but might be additionally promoted by a high abundance of insect prey accumulating in proximity of wind turbines (Cryan et al., 2014; Foo et al., 2017). In conclusion, we showed that edge-space foraging bats predominantly use forest gaps at wind turbines for foraging. However, we cannot disentangle the causal factor behind this pattern because we did not measure prey abundance. Although increased foraging at forest gaps is likely for openspace-foraging bats as well, it was not confirmed by our data, possibly due to the low number of feeding buzzes recorded for this foraging guild. Based on the presence of echolocation activity but relatively low number of feeding buzz recordings of narrow-space foraging bats at forest gaps around wind turbines, we suggest that narrow-space foraging bats may use forest gaps around wind turbines mainly for commuting, but not necessarily for hunting. All in all, our study shows that the activity of open-space and edge-space foraging bats is high at forest gaps created by the clear-cutting of forests for wind turbine deployments. Contrary to our expectation, this was also the case at wind turbines with large rotors, although bats of these foraging guilds are known to be repelled by turbine operation in open landscapes (Leroux et al., 2022; Reusch et al., 2022). Accordingly, we conclude that clearings around wind turbines in forests are highly attractive for open-space and edge-space foraging bats and increase the probability that these bats fly in the immediate proximity of turbines.

Bats of the open-space and edge-space foraging guild are known to fly at heights at which wind turbines operate (e.g., Rodrigues et al., 2014). In our study area, the average ground

clearance of the lower rotor tips of wind turbines was 82 m. The bat species with the highest mortality at wind turbines in Germany, *N. noctula* of the open-space foraging guild, flies on average below 60 m above ground but can also reach several hundred meters height (O'Mara et al., 2019; Reusch et al., 2023). Pipistrellus pipistrellus of the edge-space foraging guild, a species with similarly high fatalities at wind turbines in Germany, is regularly recorded at 85 m heights (Roemer et al., 2017). Consequently, edge-space and open-space foraging bats may experience increased casualties at wind turbines in forests compared to those operating in open landscapes. Based on morphology, B. barbastellus is grouped with the edge-space foraging guild but is usually not considered a high-collision risk species at wind turbines. However, since *B. barbastellus* only comprised 8% of recorded activity minutes in the edgespace foraging guild, their influence on our results can be neglected. In contrast, the activity of narrow-space foraging bats increased less clearly at forest gaps. Furthermore, they usually do not fly high above treetops and are rarely found dead below wind turbines (Rodrigues et al., 2014; Rydell et al., 2010). Therefore, we consider it unlikely that narrow-space foraging bats experience increased collisions at wind turbines in forests. Bats of this foraging guild are likely more affected by the direct loss of habitat caused by the clear-cutting, and by the indirect displacement that is caused by turbine operation. In fact, we confirmed our previous work that showed a reduced activity of narrow-space foraging bats in the proximity of wind turbines with large rotors (Ellerbrok et al., 2022).

3.6 Conclusion

Clear-cutting of forests for wind turbine construction and operation increased the activity of bats of all local foraging guilds in the newly created forest gaps. While all species might lose relevant habitat features like tree roosts as a result of clear-cutting, activity of open-space and edge-space foraging bats in particular seems to be promoted by the opening of the canopy when the forest is clear-cut for the deployment of wind turbines. Consequently, wind turbines in forests may lead to an increased number of collisions for these high-flying bat species (Rodrigues et al., 2014; Rydell et al., 2010). This might affect bat populations on the long run, because of the low reproduction rates of bats (Racey & Entwistle, 2000). To prevent this, we recommend that the operation of wind turbines in forests should be curtailed at times of high bat activity, by using algorithms that are specifically developed for wind turbine operation at forested sites. Curtailments of wind turbine operations have proven to be a promising solution to reconcile biodiversity conservation and the production of wind energy (Adams et al., 2021; Arnett et al., 2016; Whitby et al., 2021) and thus should be practiced, whenever wind

turbines need to be placed in forests. Although operation curtailments may impair the efficacy of wind energy generation, such preventive measures may ultimately help to reconcile the two important goals to protect the global climate and the global biodiversity.

3.7 Acknowledgements & declarations

Acknowledgements

This research was funded by Deutsche Bundesstiftung Umwelt DBU (34123/01-33/2). We are grateful for study permissions and organizational support by Hessian nature conservation agencies and forest owners. Many thanks to Alexandra Dreyer, Anna Delius, Betty Neumann and Verena Schäfer for supporting fieldwork, to Emily Kern and Katharina Rehnig for helping with acoustic analyses and to the Farwig lab for valuable input and inspiring discussions.

Data availability

Data will be made available via the Dryad Digital Repository.

Authors Contributions

Nina Farwig, Franziska Peter and Christian C. Voigt designed the study and acquired funding. Julia S. Ellerbrok collected the data and wrote the original draft. Julia S. Ellerbrok and Finn Rehling analysed the data. All authors contributed critically to the writing of the manuscript.

Conflict of interest

None of the authors have conflicting interests.

Chapter 4: Wind turbines operating at high wind speeds have a negative impact on the activity of forest bats

4.1 Abstract

The increasing use of onshore wind energy is leading to an expansion of wind turbines in structurally rich habitats such as forests. Forest bats, in turn, are at risk of colliding with the rotor blades. Due to the legal protection of bats in Europe, it is imperative to restrict the operation of wind turbines to periods of low bat activity. However, bats can also be displaced from turbines by indirect influences like noise emission, a largely neglected disturbance factor. Therefore, we investigated whether bat activity is influenced by operation mode (on/off) under variable wind conditions along transects between 80 and 450 m from wind turbines. We divided recordings by foraging guilds, grouping activity of bats that preferentially forage either in the narrow, edge or open space of the forest habitat and analyzed them with autoregressive mixed effects models. We found that overall bat activity was not related to turbine operation. Yet, the acoustic activity of narrow-space foraging bats (Myotis, Plecotus) decreased significantly by 91% with increasing wind speed when wind turbines were operating, while bat activity remained unaffected by wind speed when turbines were not operating. This was neither observed for open-space foraging bats (Nyctalus, Eptesicus, Vespertilio) nor for edge-space foraging bats (Pipistrellus, Barbastella), which however, still avoided the proximity of wind turbines (8% activity decrease). In conclusion, wind turbine operation mode had a guild-specific negative effect on some forest-affiliated bats. The interactive effect of wind speed and operation mode suggests that noise emissions may have caused the observed avoidance response of sensitive bat taxa. We call for the implementation of low-noise wind turbines and strict curtailment schemes at forest sites to prevent long-term effects on noise-sensitive wildlife. Additionally, habitat loss has to be compensated by setting aside forests for bat conservation.

4.2 Introduction

Wind energy is globally promoted because more and more governments are committing to ambitious political targets with the aim to reduce greenhouse gas emissions (UNFCCC, 2015). As of June 2022, wind turbines with a capacity of 874 GW had been installed worldwide, presenting a 13% increase to the year before (WWEA, 2022). As a consequence of this rapid increase, wind turbines are nowadays more often established in remote areas such as forests

(FA Wind, 2023; Xiarchos & Sandborn, 2017). This may impact local wildlife, e.g., when habitats are lost or fragmented for the construction of wind turbines (Schöll & Nopp-Mayr, 2021). Furthermore, forest birds and bats may die by colliding with the blades of wind turbine rotors (Arnett et al., 2016; Thaxter et al., 2017). These obvious negative impacts of wind turbines on wildlife are well documented. Recent studies, however, have found that some bird and mammal species show also a decreased activity in the vicinity of wind turbines (birds: e.g., Garthe et al., 2023; Rehling et al., 2023; mammals: e.g., Barré et al., 2018; Ellerbrok et al., 2022; Millon et al., 2018; Reusch et al., 2022; Skarin et al., 2018). Until now, the underlying causes for the avoidance behavior towards wind turbines remain unknown. One possible driver for avoidance is that animals could be affected by noise emissions from wind turbines (Teff-Seker et al., 2022).

Noise emissions from operating wind turbines are broadband and non-continuous, with most sound pressure in the frequency range below 200 Hz (Deshmukh et al., 2019; Katinas et al., 2016; Møller & Pedersen, 2011). Modern wind turbines may generate more noise than old turbines because of larger rotors that are designed to generate a higher energy yield (Møller & Pedersen, 2011; Xu et al., 2021). Wind turbine-induced noise can be counteracted to a certain extent by modifications to the rotor blades, e.g., brushes on the trailing edge, or to the drivetrain, e.g., dampers (Deshmukh et al., 2019; Hansen & Hansen, 2020; Xu et al., 2021). In general, the extent and profile of noise emissions from wind turbines vary considerably depending on wind turbine type and size. In addition, the spatial dispersion of wind turbine noise depends on the topography of the landscape and especially on atmospheric conditions, with wind turbine noise being perceived further and louder at high wind speeds and on the leeward side, whereas high wind speeds on the windward side can impair the propagation of wind turbine-generated noise (Heimann, 2018; Katinas et al., 2016). Therefore, a general characterization of the impacts of wind turbine noise is challenging and depends not least on the auditory capabilities of animals (Francis & Barber, 2013).

Acoustic stimuli can affect wildlife in various ways, for instance by overlapping in frequencies with the sounds of prey or predators, with calls of conspecifics or the animal itself, thereby acoustically masking important cues and signals. In addition, broadband noise can startle the receiving animal, causing it to flee from perceived threats, or it can distract animals that would otherwise focus their attention on important tasks such as foraging (Francis & Barber, 2013). As a result, animals may move away from the source of noise (Perillo et al., 2017) or alter their behavior (Zwart et al., 2016). Sensitive species can also develop chronic stress in response to

anthropogenic noise (Kleist et al., 2018). Such adverse effects of anthropogenic noise, mostly originating from traffic, have already been documented in a variety of animals such as birds (Perillo et al., 2017), crickets (Orci et al., 2016), hermit crabs (Chan et al., 2010) and marine mammals (Erbe et al., 2019). Due to taxon-specific, context-specific, and sometimes elusive impacts, the effects of anthropogenic noise on wildlife can easily be overlooked or underestimated. However, it is likely that animals that rely on the acoustic rather than the visual and olfactory senses are particularly sensitive to anthropogenic noise. This brings bats into focus, which rely heavily on echolocation for orientation, foraging and communication (Griffin, 1958; Middleton et al., 2014).

Bats are highly sensitive to anthropogenic noise, as has often been shown for exposure to traffic noise emissions. Bats avoid crossing roads with heavy traffic (Bennett & Zurcher, 2013), and on the landscape level, bat activity decreases towards busy roads (Berthinussen & Altringham, 2012; Claireau et al., 2019; Voigt et al., 2020). Road avoidance by bats is most likely caused by multiple effects, including changes in food availability and modified habitats adjacent to roads (Berthinussen & Altringham, 2012). However, a past study also demonstrated a direct link between avoidance of bats and the sound pressure level of traffic noise (Zurcher et al., 2010). Lastly, experimental studies demonstrated that foraging success is impaired and prey search prolonged when bats are exposed to the playback of traffic noise (Finch et al., 2020; Luo et al., 2015; Schaub et al., 2009; Siemers & Schaub, 2011). Adverse effects on bats were observed no matter whether the frequencies of played noise overlapped with the frequencies of bat calls or prey rustling sounds. Thus, bats are not necessarily affected by masking of relevant sounds from the environment but rather startled by unexpected noises (Francis & Barber, 2013; Siemers & Schaub, 2011). Sound emissions of road traffic and wind turbines share certain acoustic features. Specifically, both generate noncontinuous sounds in broadband frequencies, often with an unpredictable onset. Therefore, bats might react to noises from both sources in similar ways, i.e., bats may be negatively affected by wind turbine noise. In a natural setting, the effect of wind turbine noise on local wildlife may vary depending on the local propagation of noises from wind turbines, e.g., being more intense at high wind speeds and on the leeward side of wind turbines.

Convergent research from various countries demonstrated an avoidance behavior of various bat taxa towards wind turbines over up to several kilometer distance (Barré et al., 2018; Leroux et al., 2022; Millon et al., 2015, 2018; Minderman et al., 2017). However, effects vary among habitats and foraging guilds, i.e., between bat taxa specialized on different foraging niches (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). For example, bats foraging preferentially in dense

vegetation and bats foraging in the open airspace, so-called narrow-space and open-space foraging bats, respectively, avoid wind turbines in forests over several hundred meters (Ellerbrok et al., 2022; Gaultier et al., 2023; Reusch et al., 2023). Bats hunting along linear structures, so-called edge-space foraging bats, have so far only been observed avoiding wind turbines in open landscapes over more than one kilometer distance (Barré et al., 2018). Only one study on small wind turbines (< 50 kW) demonstrated that the avoidance response of bats towards wind turbines depends on the operation status. In that study, bats of all foraging guilds avoided small wind turbines but only when they were operating at high wind speeds (Barré et al., 2018; Minderman et al., 2012). Here we ask whether the avoidance behavior of bats towards large wind turbines depends also on the operation mode, assuming that bats may be repelled by increased noise emissions at high wind speeds.

We investigated the acoustic activity of bats towards twelve wind turbines in forests of Central Germany. We hypothesized that bats are negatively affected by the noise emissions of operating wind turbines, yet this effect may vary among foraging guilds. In Germany, the operation of modern wind turbines is curtailed at times of predicted high bat activity. Widely applied algorithms trigger the starting and stopping of wind turbines in 10-minute intervals throughout the night, depending on season and environmental conditions (Behr et al., 2017). This offers the opportunity to relate the acoustic activity of bats to the actual operation mode (on/off) of the wind turbines. Because of the curtailment algorithms, a low bat activity can be expected at times of wind turbine operation, independent of wind turbine effects. However, operating wind turbines emit more noise than non-operating wind turbines and noise attenuates with increasing distance from the source (Katinas et al., 2016). Therefore, we predicted (1) that the acoustic activity of bats is reduced towards wind turbines when they are operating, but not when they are not operating. Since sound propagation is also defined by ambient conditions, we further predicted (2) that bat responses to operating wind turbines depend on wind speed and wind direction, with stronger adverse effects at high wind speeds and at the leeward side of wind turbines.

4.3 Material & Methods

Study Area

Our study took place in the temperate low mountain ranges of Hesse in Central Germany (316 m to 509 m a.s.l.). Based on previously published datasets (Ellerbrok et al., 2022), we selected a subset of twelve study sites for which we had obtained comprehensive data on the

operation mode of wind turbines. The chosen study sites were located in predominantly deciduous (seven sites) or coniferous forests (five sites) of a patch size between 184 ha and 2,595 ha (1,127 ha ± 691 ha; mean ± standard deviation, hereafter). Study sites were as far as possible from anthropogenic infrastructure other than wind turbines and from forest edges to prevent confounding effects on bat activity. Each study site consisted of one wind turbine built on a cleared forest patch of 44 ha to 315 ha (115 ha ± 76 ha) and positioned at the margins of wind farms. Focal wind turbines ranged in net energy production between 1.5 MW - 3.3 MW (2.8 MW ± 0.4 MW) and in rotor size between 97 m - 126 m diameter. The rotor diameter correlated with the tower height (182 m - 212 m, mean: 199 m ± 8 m; r = 0.59, p<0.005) and age of wind turbines (time since start-up at the beginning of the study: 1.5 - 19.0 years, mean: 4.8 ± 3.4 years; r = -0.25, p<0.005). Information on focal wind turbines were retrieved from the publicly accessible data base of Hessian environmental agency (HLNUG, 2019).

Bat call sampling and analysis

At each study site, we recorded acoustic bat activity along a distance gradient, starting at the wind turbine and leading into the forest, away from other turbines of the wind farm. At fixed distances of 80 m, 130 m, 250 m, and 450 m from the focal wind turbine we installed automated bat recorders (BATLOGGER A+, Elekon, Lucerne, Switzerland) in the lower tree canopy (height: 5 m - 29 m, mean: 16 m ± 6 m) and recorded for whole nights from 9 pm to 5 am. Recordings were carried out between May and September 2020 and 2021. Within each year, every recording point was covered four times in randomized order with intervals of 17 to 61 days (33 ± 12 days) in between. We used BATLOGGER default settings with a trigger frequency between 15 kHz and 155 kHz, which covered the typical call frequency range of expected bat species. With the software BatExplorer (version 2.1, Elekon, Lucerne, Switzerland), we manually identified recorded bat call sequences based on their call shape, end frequencies and peak frequencies (Barataud, 2020; LFU Bayern, 2020; Skiba, 2009). Bats of different foraging guilds are known to sometimes react differently to influences from the environment. Therefore, call sequences were either assigned to the functional guild of narrow-space foraging bats (*Myotis* ssp., *Plecotus* ssp.), edge-space foraging bats (*Pipistrellus* ssp., Barbastellus ssp.) or open-space foraging bats (Eptesicus ssp., Nyctalus ssp., Vespertilio ssp.; Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). To match the temporal resolution of wind turbine operation data, we divided recording nights into 10-min intervals and determined for each time interval in how many minutes bat calls were present.

Sampling of covariates

In Germany, the operation of modern wind turbines is usually curtailed at nights with high expected bat activity levels to reduce casualties. Automated curtailments are based on algorithms which are fine-tuned for individual wind turbines (Behr et al., 2017). Due to legal requirements, wind energy companies need to document these curtailments. We harmonized different operation protocols, resulting in a documentation of nightly wind turbine operation and standstill phases in a 10-min resolution for each focal wind turbine. Further, climate data simulated for each study site were downloaded from Copernicus Climate Change Service in hourly resolution (Muñoz Sabater, 2019). Based on the simulated data, we calculated air temperature, wind speed and wind direction in relation to the geographic orientation of the recording transect for each study site. Wind conditions were classified as downwind when the wind was blowing from the wind turbine down the transect and as upwind when the wind was blowing the opposite direction (with an accepted deviation of $\pm 22.5^{\circ}$). All other relations of wind direction and transect orientation were classified as crosswind. Lastly, to account for variations in the forest habitat structure and its effects on bat activity at each recording point, we estimated vegetation cover at ground level, 0.5 m, 1 m, 2 m, 4 m, 8 m, 16 m, and 32 m above ground to the nearest 5% within a 10 m radius. Subsequently, we calculated vertical vegetation heterogeneity across the layers using the Shannon-Weaver index (Bibby et al., 2000).

Data analysis

All statistical analyses were performed with R (version 4.2.2; R Core Team, 2021). Using generalized mixed models (GLMMs, package glmmTMB; Brooks et al., 2017) we assessed how bat activity as response variable was affected by the operation mode of wind turbines ('on' or 'off'), while controlling for differences in wind turbine features, habitat structure and weather conditions (predictor variables). All continuous fixed factors were standardized with a z-transformation. Recording points were nested in study site and recording night (random effects).

We performed a model selection process to determine which predictor variables were relevant and to be included in the final analysis. To this end, we constructed full models with all plausible predictor variables potentially influencing bat activity, being wind turbine rotor size, air temperature, wind speed, wind direction in relation to recording transects ('upwind', 'downwind' or 'crosswind'), vertical vegetation heterogeneity of the forest habitat and time of night. Additionally, we included wind speed as a quadratic term to account for the fact that low wind speeds might reduce wind turbine noise propagation, while very high wind speeds could mask wind turbine noise, implying a non-linear relationship with bat activity. Based on the full models, we tested all possible combinations of predictors using the dredge function of MuMIn package (Bartoń, 2022) and selected the model with the smallest AICc as final model (Appendix S4). Turbine operation was set as a fixed predictor so that we could test our hypotheses.

Following the described model selection process, final models were selected for each bat foraging guild separately, because activity levels differed considerably among guilds. In our main models, we tested for effects of predictor variables on bat activity within each 10-min interval, the finest temporal resolution possible. However, bat activity in consecutive 10-min intervals was temporarily autocorrelated (Durbin-Watson test for narrow-space foraging bats: DW = 0.86, p<0.005; for edge-space foraging bats: DW = 0.24, p<0.005; for open-space foraging bats: DW = 0.58, p<0.005). Thus, we included an autoregressive covariance structure in the GLMM, thereby performing a time series model accounting for the correlation. Only a comparably small percentage of all 10-min intervals contained more than one minute of bat activity (4.2% in narrow-space foragers, 27.0% in edge-space foraging bats, 2.6% in open-space foragers). Therefore, we resorted to more robust binomial GLMMs assessing presence and absence of bat activity within each interval for narrow-space and open-space foraging bats. The model residuals for edge-space foraging bats deviated severely from normal distribution, which is why we performed a truncated poisson (hurdle) model for this guild.

In addition to the time series models, we performed negative binomial GLMMs assessing effects on total number of bat activity minutes per night. With this model, we tested for cumulative effects of total turbine operation time per night assuming that responses in bat activity might only become visible, when conditions persist over longer periods. To this end, we summed up the time intervals with and without turbine operation and calculated mean wind speed and air temperature for the corresponding period. Predictor variables were chosen with the model selection process described above, but without time of night or wind direction in relation to transects as potential predictors, because a meaningful averaging was not possible.

Full models and selected final models were checked for multicollinearity by calculating variance inflation factors with the car package (Fox & Weisberg, 2019), as well as for homoscedasticity and normally distributed residuals with the DHARMa package (Hartig, 2020). P-values and estimates for fixed effects, calculated with Wald- χ 2-tests from the car package, were compared between full and selected models (Appendix S5). For significant

interactive effects with wind turbine operation status we calculated the within-group p-values with least-squares means (package lsmeans; Lenth, 2016).

4.4 Results

In total, we recorded 28,856 minutes with bat presence over 297 full night recordings within two years. Narrow-space foraging bats made up 14% of all recorded bat activity minutes. Bats of this foraging guild were active in 12% of all recorded 10-min intervals. Edge-space foraging bats made up 78% of activity minutes and were active in 42% of 10-min intervals. Open-space foraging bats made up 8% of activity minutes and were active in 8% of 10-min intervals. Bat activity levels varied in the course of the night and between foraging guilds (Appendix S1). Wind turbines were operating during 49% of all recorded 10-min intervals, with highest number of operation periods in June and lowest in September (Appendix S2).

The time series model revealed that the acoustic activity of bats did not correlate with the operation mode of wind turbines, regardless of foraging guild. However, acoustic activity of narrow-space foraging bats decreased by 91% (95% confidence interval [-95%, -82%]) with increasing wind speed when wind turbines were operating (p = 0.048), while the activity remained unaffected by wind speed when wind turbines were not operating (p = 0.50; Fig. 4.1). This interaction appeared in the full model as a marginally significant trend (p = 0.062; Appendix S5). Additionally, narrow-space foraging bats were less active close to wind turbines than far from wind turbines (-48%, CI [-48%, -47%]; Fig. 4.2a). The activity of bats decreased around wind turbines with large rotors compared to turbines with small rotors (-78%, CI [-76%, -78%]) and it increased at locations of high vertical vegetation heterogeneity compared with places of low vertical vegetation heterogeneity (+172%, CI [+165%, +176%]; Tab. 4.1).



Fig. 4.1: Activity probability of narrow-space foraging bats in relation to wind speed around operating and non-operating wind turbines. Mean estimates (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of activity probability in narrow-space foraging bats depending on wind speed at times of wind turbine operation ('on') and standstill ('off') in 10-min intervals of the night. Asterisks denote the significance level of the effect for different turbine operation modes (*** < 0.001 < ** < 0.01 < * < 0.05 < n.s.).

Acoustic activity of edge-space foraging bats recorded closest to wind turbine decreased by 8% (CI [-8%, -8%]) in comparison to the recording point most distant to wind turbines (Fig. 4.2b). In addition, acoustic activity increased with decreasing vegetation heterogeneity (13%, CI [-2%, +12%]) and decreased over the course of the night (-28%, CI [-27%, +8%]; Tab. 4.1). All but the effect of time was supported by the full model (Appendix S5).

Open-space foraging bats were more active at study sites where wind turbines had large rotors than at sites with small rotors (+167%, CI [+117%, +228%]) and at recording sites with high vertical vegetation heterogeneity compared to sites of low heterogeneity (+499%, CI [+485%, +510%]). Additionally, we observed a marginally significant trend of a reduced activity in open-space foraging bats with increasing proximity to wind turbines, especially when wind turbines were operating (Fig. 4.2c, Tab. 1, Appendix S3). Only in the full model we found a positive effect of air temperature on the activity of open-space foraging bats (Appendix S5).

The GLMMs at the resolution of full nights did not reveal any further effects of turbine operation on summed bat activity. Still, these models showed that high mean air temperature had a positive effect on the activity of narrow-space (+614%, CI [+596%, +633%]), edgespace (+170%, CI [164%, +176%]) and open-space foraging bats (+3681%, CI [+3488%, +3883%]). High mean wind speed reduced the activity of narrowspace (-97%, CI [-99%, -93%]) and edgebats (-82%, space foraging CI [-68%, -90%]; Tab. 4.1). In the full model, the negative effect of high wind speed on edge-space foraging bats was only marginally significant (Appendix S5).





Tab. 4.1: Results of selected GLMMs at 10-min and nightly resolution. Estimates and p-values of the effects on bat echolocation activity of three bat foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value < 0.05) are shown in bold. Predictors from the full model which were not included in the top AICc model are marked with an "x". Time of night and wind direction could not be assessed in the models for full nights (shaded).

			Temporal resolution				
			10 min intervals full ni			ights	
Foraging							
guild	Predictors	Df	Chisq	p-value	Chisq	p-value	
	turbine operation	1	1.350	0.245	1.821	0.177	
	turbine distance	1	104.595	< 0.001	14.540	< 0.001	
	wind speed - linear	1	1.192	0.275	8.931	0.003	
	wind speed - quadratic	1	х	х	х	х	
Narrow-	air temperature	1	х	х	7.481	0.003	
space	rotor diameter	1	9.572	0.002	8.001	0.005	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	41.266	< 0.001	х	х	
	wind direction	2	х	х			
	time of night	1	3.565	0.059			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	х	х	х	х	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	х	х			
	turbine operation x wind speed - linear	1	4.592	0.032	х	х	
	turbine operation	1	1.563	0.211	0.376	0.540	
	turbine distance	1	13.653	< 0.001	х	х	
	wind speed - linear	1	0.107	0.743	6.482	0.011	
	wind speed - quadratic	1	х	х	х	х	
Edge-	air temperature	1	х	х	6.064	0.014	
space	rotor diameter	1	3.527	0.060	2.819	0.093	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	5.007	0.025	9.428	0.002	
	wind direction	2	4.4743	0.107			
	time of night	1	4.543	0.033			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	х	х	х	х	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	x	х			
	turbine operation x wind speed – linear	1	x	х	X	x	

			Temporal resolution				
			10 min int	ervals	full nights		
Foraging							
guild	Predictors	Df	Chisq	p-value	Chisq	p-value	
	turbine operation	1	0.290	0.590	0.013	0.911	
	turbine distance	1	3.235	0.072	х	х	
	wind speed - linear	1	2.102	0.147	2.532	0.112	
	wind speed - quadratic	1	х	х	х	х	
Open-	air temperature	1	х	х	21.136	< 0.001	
space	rotor diameter	1	3.934	0.047	1.660	0.198	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	82.931	< 0.001	22.496	< 0.001	
	wind direction	2	х	х			
	time of night	1	х	х			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	3.732	0.053	х	х	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	х	х			
	turbine operation x wind speed - linear	1	х	х	X	х	

4.5 Discussion

In this study, we investigated bat activity around wind turbines at 12 forested sites in Germany to elucidate the causal mechanisms driving avoidance of wind turbines by bats. We argued that noise emissions of operating wind turbines might be responsible for the avoidance and assessed differences between bat activity at operating and non-operating wind turbines. We found no overall correlation of wind turbine operation mode and activity levels in any bat foraging guild, regardless of distance to wind turbines. However, narrow-space foraging bats were less active around operating wind turbines at high wind speeds over a distance of at least 450 m, whereas their activity was not affected by non-operating wind turbines at high wind speeds. Narrow-space and edge-space foraging bats additionally reduced their activity towards wind turbines, regardless of wind turbine operation mode.

Overall, we did not find that bats were more active at times when wind turbines were not operating, neither at 450 m nor at 80 m distance, which is surprising given that wind turbines are switched off when bat activity is predicted to be high (Behr et al., 2017). However, narrow-space foraging bats were negatively affected at high wind speeds around operating wind turbines, which was not observed at non-operating wind turbines. Bats in general are known to fly less with increasing wind speeds (e.g., Erickson & West, 2002; Voigt et al., 2018) but the interactive effect with wind turbine operation mode argues that it is not the wind speed as

such that causes the reduced activity of narrow-spaced foraging bats. Rather, high wind speeds amplify negative impacts of operating wind turbines on the acoustic activity of bats. This finding is consistent with that of a previous study conducted at small wind turbines (< 50 kW net energy production) in open habitats (Minderman et al., 2012). In that study, bats of all foraging guilds avoided operating wind turbines at a distance of at least 25 m. These convergent results suggest that the operation of wind turbines at high wind speeds can indeed negatively affect bat activity in both forest and open habitats. Moreover, the strength of the adverse effect seems to increase with turbine dimensions, as we observed a stronger effect at the large wind turbines of our study sites, suggesting an impact of operating wind turbines over at least 450 m. Yet, for edge-space and open-space foraging bats we could not confirm a negative effect of wind turbine operation at high wind speeds over similar spatial scales.

In line with our findings, several recent studies show that bats are less active around wind turbines than in distance to them (e.g., Barré et al., 2018; Ellerbrok et al., 2022; Gaultier et al., 2023; Millon et al., 2018; Reusch et al., 2022). The underlying causes remained unknown, but several potential explanations have been put forward, including noise, visual disturbances and turbulences originating from the wind turbine as well as habitat changes associated with wind turbine construction in forests. Based on our observation that narrow-space foraging bats avoid operating wind turbines only at high wind speeds we can rule out several of potential explanations. First, visual disturbances cannot explain our findings because visual stimuli are not perceivable in the darkness of the night, e.g., the moving blades, or they do not depend on wind conditions, e.g., aviation security lighting. Second, turbulences in the tailwind of wind turbines are unlikely to affect bats below the tree cover and are strongly influenced by wind direction (Porté-Agel et al., 2013), a factor which was not explaining variation of bat activity in our analysis. Third, trophic effects probably do not underlie the observed pattern, because we saw a decrease in bat activity only when performing analyses at a temporal resolution of 10 minutes but not at larger temporal resolutions. This points towards a causal factor that can change swiftly, and insect availability is very unlikely to vary between 10-min intervals. Lastly, bat activity may decrease in proximity to wind turbines depending on differences in the vegetation structure, especially when wind turbines are constructed in complex ecosystems such as forests. However, in our analyses we accounted for variation in vegetation structure between sampling points and can therefore exclude that a reduced bat activity is driven by the habitat. In conclusion, we consider noise emissions from operating wind turbines generated during strong winds as the most parsimonious explanation that causes certain bat taxa to avoid operating wind turbines.

Wind turbine noise emissions are the most likely cause for the observed avoidance of operating wind turbines at high wind speeds in narrow-space foraging bats, since wind turbine noise is stronger and spread farther at high wind speeds than at low wind speeds (Heimann, 2018; Katinas et al., 2016). As a result, narrow-space foraging bats may avoid wind turbines more strongly in high winds than in low winds. Yet, we could not confirm that the effect of turbine operation at high wind speeds is stronger on the leeward side of wind turbines, where noise should propagate more efficiently than on the windward side (Heimann, 2018). Unfortunately, we were not able to measure turbine generated sounds in relation to increasing distances to wind turbines at our study sites. We can only speculate how far wind turbine-related sounds propagate locally and how loud these sounds are perceived by bats of different foraging guilds. However, some studies suggest that bat taxa differ in their sensitivity to anthropogenic noises and that specifically narrow-space foraging bats are more likely avoiding anthropogenic noise emissions than bats from other foraging guilds (Bonsen et al., 2015; Leroux et al., 2022). Therefore, it is possible that narrow-space foraging bats are startled by turbine-related noise at high winds over the 450 m range of our transect, regardless of wind direction, while edge-space and open-space foraging bats are less affected. Differences in the response of bats from different foraging guilds to wind turbine operation might additionally be confounded with their preferred use of habitat niches in forests. For example, open-space foraging bats fly above the tree canopy where they could be exposed to additional visual cues. This may explain why open-space foraging bats tend to be less active close to operating wind turbines independent of wind speeds, while this was not observed for narrow-space and edge-space foraging bats, that fly lower and prefer foraging habitats in forests and at forest edges (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013). To conclude, noise emission of wind turbines is of ecological relevance and may negatively affect local bats, particularly of the narrow-space foraging guild. We recommend conducting playback experiments and evaluate the effect of wind turbine-related noise emission more directly on the activity of forest-associated bats.

Noticeably, climate factors, i.e., wind speed and ambient temperature, did not explain the variation in bat activity in our main models. At first sight, this seems to contradict a series of studies which showed that bat activity strongly depends on wind speed, ambient temperature, and precipitation (e.g., Behr et al., 2017; Erickson & West, 2002; Voigt et al., 2018). The unexpected results might have been caused by inaccuracies in our meteorological data, since we made use of simulations at a horizontal resolution of 9 km. Consequently, smaller scaled variations in wind and temperature were not captured in these models

although they are highly likely to occur due to the local topography and variable forest structure of our study area. However, our additional models which were based on averaged wind speed and ambient temperature of whole nights confirmed the relevance of climate variables as a factor explaining bat activity. Thus, the simulated weather data used for our analyses are robust. The absence of any climate effects in our original analyses is most likely caused by the high temporal resolution of 10-min intervals which leads to very small variations in climate parameters between consecutive intervals. Further, bats possibly only react to unfavorable weather conditions when they persist over a longer time period.

4.6 Conclusion

Our study shows that bats in temperate forests generally avoid wind turbines and that sensitivity to wind turbine operation varies between foraging guilds. In particular, narrow-space foraging bats, that are especially dependent on the forest habitat, significantly reduced their activity when wind turbines were in operation during high wind speeds. To the best of our knowledge, our study is the first to describe a relationship between bat activity, turbine operation and wind speed for wind turbines of standard industrial sizes. Notably, we did not observe any significant changes in activity of edge-space and open-space foraging bats in response to the operating mode of wind turbines. Consequently, guild-specific sensitivity of bats towards wind turbine operation may influence the composition of local bat communities. In addition, the observation of stronger avoidance effects at high wind speeds suggests that bats respond more strongly when turbine noise is perceived louder and at greater distances from wind turbines. In order to clarify the relevance of wind turbine noise for bats detached from correlating factors, we propose to conduct playback experiments similar to previous studies on birds (Szymański et al., 2017; Zwart et al., 2016).

Our study design focused on the short-term effects of wind turbine operation on bats. However, long-term effects beyond the timeframe of our study are possible and likely where noise is emitted (Francis & Barber, 2013). For example, increased chronic stress and resulting fitness costs could impact individual bats or populations, respectively, as previously shown for birds (Kleist et al., 2018). It is also possible that even occasional turbine-related noises may startle bats, causing them to avoid the affected area over extended periods. Bats are known to have an excellent spatial memory and therefore, bats may remember areas with noise pollution at the landscape scale over long periods of time (Mueller & Mueller, 1979). Consequently, conservation actions should be considered following the mitigation hierarchy (Arlidge et al., 2018). Wind turbines that produce loud noises should be avoided, specifically in forests that are suitable as habitats for sensitive bat taxa. Wind turbines in forests should operate under stricter curtailment criteria than wind turbines in open areas. Effective compensatory measures include the designation of protected forests to compensate for indirect habitat loss for forest bats due to the displacement of bats by wind turbines.

4.7 Acknowledgements & declarations

Acknowledgements

Many thanks to Anna Delius, Nina Wallmann, Lea Vetter, Laura de Vriess, Betty Neumann, Verena Schäfer and Alexandra Dreyer for their support during the organization and conduction of field work, to Katharina Rehnig and Emily Kern for their contribution to the identification of bat calls, to Finn Rehling and Alexandre Courtiol for their advice on data analysis and to Theresa Spatz for facilitating the acquisition of climate data. Further thanks go to the whole working group Nature Conservation at University of Marburg and to the IZW Bat Lab for their input and discussions. We are grateful for study permissions by all forest owners and thank all companies which contributed wind turbine operation data. This work was funded by the Deutsche Bundesstiftung Umwelt DBU [grant number 34123/01-33/2].

Data availability

Data will be made available via the Dryad Digital Repository.

Authors contributions

Nina Farwig, Franziska Peter and Christian C. Voigt designed the study and acquired funding. Julia S. Ellerbrok sampled and analysed the data and wrote the original draft. All authors contributed critically to writing and revising the manuscript.

Conflict of interest

None of the authors have conflicting interests.

Chapter 5: Synthesis

Biodiversity is in crisis, not least because climate change compromises habitats and ecological networks (IPBES, 2019; Jaureguiberry et al., 2022). Policy makers push towards mitigating the consequences of climate change which includes the promotion of wind energy as a renewable energy source (Gielen et al., 2019). In countries with a high forest cover, it may be inevitable to deploy wind turbines in forests in order to reach the goal of net zero carbon dioxide emissions (Gaultier et al., 2020; UNFCCC, 2015). However, wind turbines in forests may, in turn, conflict with the conservation of biodiversity in the forest ecosystems (Schöll & Nopp-Mayr, 2021). This conflict of objectives will only be resolved through evidence-based trade-offs. Specifically, we must aim for the most possible efficiency in wind energy generation while preventing or minimizing adverse effects on forest wildlife at the same time. In this thesis, I investigated the activity patterns of bats from three foraging guilds in forests with wind turbines. With my work, I aimed to unravel if and how bat activity is affected in the proximity of wind turbines and how this is influenced by distance to wind turbines, their size and operation schemes, as well as forest vegetation structure and the presence of clear-cut areas around wind turbines. Ultimately, I want to provide evidence-based approaches contributing towards a reconciliation of the bat-wind energy conflict in forests. The focus of this chapter will be on narrow-space foraging bats, which I found to be most affected by wind turbines in forests.

5.1 Distance to the closest wind turbine determines activity levels of narrow-space foraging bats in forests

Increasingly, wind turbines are not only deployed in open landscapes but also in forest areas (FA Wind, 2023; Xiarchos & Sandborn, 2017). As a consequence, bats might be displaced by wind turbines in forests, which would be reflected in reduced activity levels towards wind turbines. Activity patterns implying avoidance at wind turbines sites have been observed in open landscapes (Barré et al., 2018; Leroux et al., 2022), but little is known about the effects of wind turbines on bats in forests. In Chapter 2, I investigated differences in the echolocation activity of three bat foraging guilds in relation to wind turbine distance and rotor size in forests of different vegetation structure. I found strong evidence that bats of the narrow-space foraging guild were less active towards wind turbines and concluded that they are most likely displaced by wind turbines or associated factors. This is in line with research from agricultural landscapes in France following the same study design (Barré et al., 2018; Leroux

et al., 2022) and has in the meantime been confirmed by a study on forest-based wind turbines in Finland (Gaultier et al., 2023). The proximate causes for bats to avoid wind turbines are still unclear. I found that narrow-space foraging bats are particularly less active around wind turbines with larger rather than smaller rotors and towers and concluded that the avoidance in narrow-space foraging bats is likely caused by a factor related to the size of turbines. However, wind turbine size could not be examined separately from the age of turbines, as both factors were correlated. Although some recent studies from forests observed avoidance behaviour around wind turbines also in bats of the open-space foraging guild (Gaultier et al., 2023; Reusch et al., 2023), I could not confirm this for forests in Hesse. Instead, I found an activity increase in open-space foraging bats in late summer, which coincides with the autumn migration and mating season (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014). This seasonal attraction supports the hypothesis that bats might orientate towards wind turbines because they mistake them for large trees which they use as landmarks or roosting sites (Guest et al., 2022). In conclusion, I saw that bats can be displaced especially by large wind turbines, but activity patterns depend on foraging guild and season and are stronger influenced by vertical vegetation structure than by wind turbine parameters.

5.2 Wind turbine clearings attract edge-space and open-space foraging bats but are not avoided by narrow-space foraging bats

Forests are receding worldwide as more and more areas are cleared to gain space or material for anthropogenic needs (Hansen et al., 2013). Also for the deployment of wind turbines in forests a certain area needs to be cleared of trees (FA Wind, 2023; Schöll & Nopp-Mayr 2021). The creation of open habitats in the forest interior can be expected to have varying impacts on bats from different foraging guilds, because edge-space and open-space foraging bats are adapted to more open spaces while narrow-space foraging bats are rather adapted to dense vegetation clutter (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017). In chapter 3, I compared activity levels of three bat foraging guilds between turbine clearings, adjacent forest edges and the canopy of the surrounding forest. I differentiated between echolocation activity, based on echolocation calls used for orientation, and foraging activity, based on typical buzz-like calls emitted during hunting (Skiba, 2009). As expected, edge-space and open-space foraging bats were more active at the wind turbine clearing or the adjacent forest edge than in the surrounding forest canopies. Bat species from these guilds are known to be susceptible to collisions with wind turbines due to their typically high flight altitude (Rodrigues et al., 2014; Rydell et al., 2010). Consequently, the deployment of wind turbines in forests may increase fatality rates for these

high-risk species compared to deployments in open landscapes due to the creation of contrasting habitats. In contrast to expectations, I did not observe that narrow-space foraging bats were less active at wind turbine clearings compared to the surrounding forest canopy. Consequently, the avoidance behaviour I found and described for this guild in chapter 2 cannot be explained by the presence of cleared spaces around wind turbines and the associated loss of the forest habitat they are specialized on.

5.3 Narrow-space foraging bats are repelled by wind turbine operation at high wind speeds

Anthropogenic infrastructures are steadily expanding, resulting in noise pollutions perceivable even in remote areas and most conservation areas (Barber et al., 2011). Also wind turbines emit noise and, when deployed in forests, this might affect local wildlife (Teff-Seker et al., 2022). Bats are known to be sensitive towards broadband noise (e.g., Schaub et al., 2009) Therefore, wind turbine noise emission seem to be a plausible explanation why bats avoid the proximity of turbines. Yet, evidence is still pending. Higher sound pressure levels can be measured at operating wind turbines than at non-operating wind turbines (Katinas et al., 2016). Thus, in chapter 3, I compared activity levels of three bat foraging guilds between times when wind turbines were operating and times when they were not operating. Moreover, I analysed how the bats' responses to operation modes was influenced by wind speed and wind direction. I found that the activity of neither bat foraging guild was generally affected while wind turbines were operating. However, narrow-space foraging bats were less active when wind turbines were operating, and strong winds were prevailing at the same time. This effect was noticeable over the whole 450 m length of the recording transect. Noise emissions are the most likely link between wind speed and turbine operation because noise emissions generally propagate further in leeward direction at high wind speeds (Heimann, 2018; Katinas et al., 2016). Nevertheless, open questions remain regarding the exact mechanisms of avoidance. For example, contrary to what I expected under the assumption that bats are repelled by turbine noise, I did not see that the negative effect of wind turbine operation was influenced by wind direction or distance to turbines. Still, my findings are a promising start towards understanding the mechanisms of avoidance in bats towards wind turbines. Additionally, in this chapter general avoidance patterns in bat activity towards wind turbines were confirmed not only for narrow-space foraging bats but to a lesser extent also for edge-space foraging bats, where the effect was small but significant, and open-space foraging bats, where the activity decrease towards wind turbines was marginally significant.

This suggests that all bats might be affected by wind turbines in forests but sensitivity varies among foraging guilds.

5.4 General conclusions

In this thesis, I present three major achievements that will be helpful for sustainably designing the wind energy development in forests with regard to bats.

(1.) I found that bats are repelled by wind turbines in forests and therefore experience an indirect habitat loss. This confirms that wind turbine in forests can be treated as point sources of disturbances (Ellis & Schneider, 1997), whose negative influence on bats is strongest close to the turbine itself and attenuates over distance. This holds especially true for narrow-space foraging bats which reduced activity levels by approximately 50% along the 450 m distance gradient towards wind turbines. Accordingly, wind turbines in forests should be kept away from habitat structures important for narrow-space foraging bats to avoid displacements. Currently, it is best practice in Germany to maintain minimum distances of 200 m to confirmed bat roosts (Hurst et al., 2020). Although a good approach, such minimum distances to roosts do not necessarily prevent indirect habitat loss as some bat species have home ranges of several square kilometres (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014). Consequently, forest areas used for foraging and commuting may become unsuitable in the vicinity of wind turbines. Such indirect habitat losses for forest bats need to be avoided, minimized, or compensated (see chapter 5.5).

(2.) I showed that bats of different foraging guilds differ in their responses to wind turbines with narrow-space foraging bats being more likely to be displaced than edge-space and open-space foraging bats. This is in line with studies on *Myotis* bats, the bat genus of which the narrow-space foraging guild mostly consists in my study area, showing them to be especially sensitive to anthropogenic disturbances such as noise (e.g., Schaub et al., 2009) or light (Lewanzik & Voigt, 2017; Zeale et al., 2018). Yet, so far it had not been observed that bats of different foraging guilds are more likely than others to be displaced by wind turbines (e.g., Barré et al., 2018). A possible explanation is that distinct levels of sensitivity among foraging guilds are specific to the forest habitat. Consequently, narrow-space foraging bats deserve special attention when wind turbines are deployed in forests, not least because they depend strongly on the forest habitat for roosting and hunting and may therefore be particularly affected when these habitats are lost or degraded (Dietz & Kiefer, 2014). Yet, bats of the edge-space and open-space foraging bats should not be neglected. Although they are not strongly

repelled by wind turbines in forests they are still affected since for these foraging guilds I could infer an increased risk for collisions with the rotor blades compared to open landscapes. In conclusion, effective conservation measures must aim at all forest bat species and account for the different ways in which wind turbines in forests affect bats of different foraging guilds.

(3.) So far, several studies had indicated that bats avoid wind turbines, but none could explain the underlying mechanisms. With this thesis, I narrowed down the causes which can potentially contribute to the avoidance of wind turbines in forests particularly by narrowspace foraging bats. First, I could infer that narrow-space foraging bats are likely repelled by wind turbine noise emissions, based on the observation that they are less active at operating than at non-operating wind turbines during high wind speeds. So far, this correlation had only been shown for much smaller wind turbines of up to 50 kW energy generation capacity (Minderman et al., 2012). Second, I found that the presence of open habitats around wind turbines does not explain the avoidance of narrow-space foraging bats towards wind turbines. Instead, I found that narrow-space foraging bats make use of the open habitats created around wind turbines, although their morphology gives them a competitive advantage when foraging in closed forests (Voigt & Holderied, 2012). This is in line with a recent study on bat activity around wind turbines in boreal forests, where bat activity was not related to canopy cover either (Gaultier et al., 2023). Third, it remains unclear if wind turbine effects on prey insects may drive the avoidance patterns of narrow-space foraging bats towards wind turbines. In a preliminary analysis I found a marginally significant reduction of arthropod biomass towards wind turbines but no correlation to bat activity. Yet, more extensive research on this topic will be needed (see chapter 6). Lastly, earlier studies hypothesized that avoidance in bats might be caused by aviation lights or turbulences originating from wind turbines (Barré et al., 2018; Gaultier et al., 2023). I did not investigate effects of light and turbulences, but it is unlikely that they explain the avoidance observed in my study system, because narrow-space foraging bats typically fly under the tree canopy which physically shields them from such impacts. In conclusion, although the effects of wind turbines are possibly multifactorial, noise emission is likely an essential driver. This is an important finding, because modern wind turbines are built increasingly larger to raise energy yields and noise emissions tend to increase at the same time, if no silencing adjustments are made (Hansen & Hansen, 2020; McKenna et al., 2016; Møller & Pedersen, 2011). Appropriate conservation measures should therefore be established without delay.

5.5 Conservation implications

Based on the findings of my thesis, there is clearly a need for forest-specific conservation measures and adapted siting guidelines to protect bats from negative effects where wind turbines are deployed in forests. Particularly, we need to take action to avoid that indirect habitat losses, which are caused when bats avoid wind turbine sites, may come to affect populations on a larger scale. To this end, it will be useful to apply the mitigation hierarchy for nature conservation which provides that environmental impacts are either avoided, mitigated, remediated or offset (Arlidge et al., 2018). Remediation means the restoration of biodiversity or ecosystems after the ceasing of an environmental impact and is outside the scope of my research. For the three remaining hierarchical levels, I summarize in the following which conservation measures can be inferred from my findings.

Avoiding impacts: To avoid indirect habitat loss for forest bats, wind turbines should be placed away from habitat structures where high bat activity can be expected. According to calculations for Germany, it would be possible to deploy all wind turbines needed to reach net-zero carbon dioxide emissions solely in open landscapes (Tafarte & Lehmann, 2023). However, countries with a higher forest cover may not be able to afford a complete exclusion of forest sites (Gaultier et al., 2020) and also in Germany the costs would be high. For example, collision risks of large raptors that mostly forage in agricultural landscape (e.g., *Milvus milvus*) would increase as well as the probability for conflicts with residents (Spatz et al., 2022; Tafarte & Lehmann, 2023). In contrast, the costs of a partial forest ban, e.g., by permitting wind turbine deployments only in coniferous forests, might be acceptable (Tafarte & Lehmann, 2023). However, in my study area I did not find bat activity to be significantly different between predominantly deciduous and predominantly coniferous forests which is in line with a study comparing forest monocultures to mixed deciduous forests (Buchholz et al., 2021). Consequently, a general exclusion of only deciduous forests would be too simplistic. Alternatively, high vertical vegetation heterogeneity, which I found to be strongly positively correlated to local bat activity, could be a useful tool to identify forest areas with high habitat value for bats. To apply this measure to the larger scale, e.g., Germany, remote sensing data such as LiDAR data could be used to infer vertical structural diversity of forests (Zimble et al., 2003). Remote sensing techniques are already used to make large-scale predictions on species richness in forests (e.g., Wallis et al., 2017) and my findings imply that via the correlation with vertical vegetation heterogeneity they would enable predictions on bat activity levels as well. Once identified, forest areas with diversely structured vertical vegetation should be excluded as wind turbines sites. Since bat activity was overall higher in

forest areas of high vertical vegetation heterogeneity, bats of all foraging guilds would benefit from an exclusion of such areas as wind turbine sites. On the one hand, indirect habitat loss for narrow-spacing foraging bats could be avoided. On the other hand, less collisions of highrisk species from the edge-space and open-space foraging guild can be expected when wind turbine deployments were effectively limited to forest areas of low bat activity.

Mitigating impacts: In my studies, I found that wind turbine size, operation mode and most likely noise emissions can influence bat activity and avoidance towards turbines. An adjustment of these wind turbine parameters could achieve the mitigation of indirect habitat loss for narrow-space foraging bats in the area of forest wind turbines. For example, wind turbines with small rotors might have a lesser negative impact on bats than wind turbines with large rotors. However, wind turbines with larger rotors usually also have higher towers and are equipped with more modern technology than wind turbines with small rotors. These correlations are a challenge for designing effective mitigation measures as desired results might be missed as long as the actual mechanism linking turbine size to bat activity remains unknown. Therefore, it might be more reasonable to limit the operation of wind turbines to times of low bat activity. This can be achieved with algorithms which predict bat activity levels based on variables like wind speed, month, and time of night, and autonomously curtail wind turbine operation when predicted bat activity passes a threshold (Behr et al., 2017). In Germany, curtailment algorithms have been implemented since 2015 and effectively reduced collision numbers of bats with wind turbines (Adams et al., 2021; Behr et al., 2017; Whitby et al., 2021). It is however questionable how well currently employed curtailment algorithms can predict activity levels of narrow-space foraging bats, which fly close to ground, as they assess bat activity at hub height with a focus on high-collision risk species. Therefore, curtailment algorithms might need to be adjusted to serve the new purpose of mitigating indirect loss of forest habitat for narrow-space foraging bats. Lastly, reducing noise emissions of wind turbines may mitigate negative effects on bats. This can be achieved by technical adjustments that make wind turbine operation quieter in terms of mechanical noise, e.g., with drivetrain dampers, and aerodynamic noise, e.g., with trailing edge brushes or pointed blade tips (Deshmukh et al., 2019; Hansen & Hansen, 2020; Xu et al., 2021).

Offsetting impacts: If not possible to avoid or mitigate displacements of narrow-space foraging bats, the area of indirect habitat loss should be offset by elsewhere setting aside forest areas which are suitable as bat habitats. Ideally, the size of the compensatory forest area should be measured according to the size of the lost habitat. According to my findings, narrow-space foraging bats avoided wind turbines over at least 450 m distance. However, since this was the

entire length of the recording transect, we cannot know if bats are affected over even greater distances. Indeed, there is evidence that narrow-space foraging bats still can be affected at a one-kilometre distance from wind turbines (open landscapes: Barré et al., 2018; forests: Gaultier et al., 2023). Therefore, compensatory forest areas with a radius of one kilometre or more might be necessary to completely offset the indirectly lost habitat around a one wind turbine. Yet, in countries like Germany, where forests are heavily fragmented (Mann et al., 2023), implementing forest compensations on this scale may be unrealistic. Consequently, conservation measures to avoid or mitigate wind turbine impacts on bats should be preferred.

Although scientific studies often concentrate on single species for practical reasons, biodiversity and its conservation should be considered holistically as all components are intertwined. In this thesis, I recommend conservation measures for the protection of bats against adverse effects of wind turbines in forests. However, the recommended conservation measures will benefit a number of species which are usually not assessed for wind energy projects but may still be negatively affected. Specifically, the exclusion of richly structured forests as wind turbine sites will ultimately conserve these habitats for a range of species that thrive at places of high vertical vegetation heterogeneity, e.g., songbirds (Rehling et al., 2023) and arthropods (Knuff et al., 2020). In this way, bats can serve as umbrella species for forest biodiversity. Further, the reduction of noise emission could benefit other disturbance sensitive animal species such as the black stork (*Ciconia nigra*; Rosenvald & Lõhmus, 2003). In conclusion, the consideration of negative effects on bats and appropriate conservation measures may indeed contribute to designing a more biodiversity-friendly wind energy sector.

Chapter 6: Research perspectives

The wind energy sector is expanding worldwide and in more and more countries wind turbines are deployed in forests which has consequences for forest biodiversity (Schöll & Nopp-Mayr, 2021). My thesis revealed that bats are negatively affected by wind turbines in forests, but it also demonstrated that important pieces of knowledge about how wind turbines affect bats are still missing. These knowledge gaps present promising starting points for future research, which I describe in the following.

My analyses based on bat foraging guilds (Denzinger & Schnitzler, 2013) showed that bats with different morphology and habitat use respond differently to wind turbines in forests. This is convenient for implications beyond the study area because the foraging guild concept is widely applicable and therefore findings for wind turbine effects on bat foraging guilds in Germany can be transferred to other parts of the world. This transferability is for example illustrated by research on bat activity at forest clearings, as studies conducted in Scotland (Kirkpatrick et al., 2017) and Japan (Maki et al., 2021) both found that open-space foraging bats are attracted to cleared spaces in forests. Analogously, narrow-space foraging bats in forests with wind turbines may be displaced across climate zones. Still, it would be worthwhile to compliment my results from temperate forests with studies in other climate zones, e.g., in countries of the global south, where knowledge on the wind energy-wildlife conflict is overall scarce.

Additional research needs to be conducted to understand the exact mechanisms that lead to an avoidance of forest wind turbines by bats and to subsequently be able to infer concrete conservation measures including specifications of thresholds and spatial scales. First, we need to ask over what distances narrow-space foraging bats are displaced by wind turbines. To this end, studies will be necessary that investigate bat activity over distances of more than kilometre from wind turbines, which is the maximum at which displacement effects on bats have been considered and found so far (Barré et al., 2018; Gaultier et al., 2023). Countries in North America or Scandinavia offer suitable study sites for such large-scale studies as forests areas are large enough and already contain wind turbines (Gaultier et al., 2020; Xiarchos & Sandborn, 2017). Further, it be will important to determine if and until what distances from wind turbines bats are affected in terms of roosting and reproducing. This data may inform us over what distances wind turbine effects on bats are ecologically relevant and may be helpful to establish exclusion zones and offset forest areas of reasonable minimum sizes. To this end, investigations on the use of available bat roosts and

63

on reproduction rates in different distances to wind turbines will be helpful. First, catches with mist nets should be performed to quantify the number of reproductive bats and juveniles at a given sampling distance (Battersby, 2014; Hurst et al., 2020). Second, the tracking of reproductive female bats fitted with radio or GPS transmitters may enable the localisation of bat roosts and in particular maternity roosts in the proximity of wind turbines (Battersby, 2014; Hurst et al., 2020). Additionally, transect walks with ultrasonic bat detectors can reveal the location of mating roosts where typical social calls are emitted (Battersby, 2014; Hurst et al., 2020).

Future studies should look more closely at the role of wind turbine noise emissions in repelling bats. As a first step, we should aim to prove that bats directly react to wind turbine noise exposure and investigate how this is influenced by sound pressure level. Here, studies showing that bats avoid traffic noise playbacks (Schaub et al., 2009) or that birds modify their call structure in the presence of wind turbine noise playbacks (Szymański et al., 2017; Zwart et al., 2016) can serve as an inspiration. In a second step, we should ask until what distance from wind turbines noise emissions are likely to affect bats. This question is best addressed under controlled conditions to exclude impacts of other noise sources. Inspired by another playback study on traffic noise (Siemers & Schaub, 2011), bats could be treated with simulations of wind turbine noise as perceived at increasing distances to wind turbines. It should be noted, however, that under natural conditions the perceptibility of noise is influenced by factors such as vegetation, wind speed and wind direction (Heimann, 2018; Katinas et al., 2016). Insights from wind tunnel measurements could help designing realistic wind turbine noise playbacks at different distances and wind conditions (e.g., Boorsma & Schepers, 2017).

Moreover, the role of trophic interactions in displacing bats in forests with wind turbines needs to be clarified. All bats in Hesse are insectivorous and their activity is therefore related to insect abundance (Bender & Hartman, 2015; Dietz & Kiefer, 2014). Wind turbines could influence the bat-insect interactions, e.g., on the one hand, when insects swarming at wind turbines attract foraging bats which may lead to collisions with the rotor blades (Foo et al., 2017; Jansson et al., 2020). On the other hand, insects have been found to die in large numbers at wind turbine rotors (Trieb, 2018). Consequently, it is conceivable that wind turbine sites are biodiversity sinks and that the surrounding forest areas may become depleted of flying insects (Voigt, 2021). In this case, reduced prey availability close to wind turbines could be an additional driver for bats to avoid these areas. Accordingly, we would be able to see a positive correlation between bat activity and insect abundance at different distances to wind turbines.
Finally, observations from the tropics suggest that prey abundance in proximity of wind turbines could increase when their predators are displaced from the area and trophic control is reduced (Thaker et al., 2018). Accordingly, we would see a negative correlation between bat activity and insect abundance, with most bat activity far from turbines and most insect abundance close to turbines. In my study area, malaise traps were attached at 80 m and 450 m distance to wind turbines to sample arthropod biomass in June and July 2020 and 2021. A preliminary analysis of the data showed that arthropod biomass tended to increase with distance to wind turbines (Fig. 6). This could hint towards prey availability as one driver for bats avoiding wind turbines, however there is still no evidence of a correlation with bat activity. Therefore, for future studies a methodology should be conceived which allows sampling of insect biomass parallel to bat monitoring in a way that data from both groups can be investigated for correlations. For example, this could be achieved with suction traps which can be programmed to operate during a certain time slot only (de Jong et al., 2021).



Fig. 6: Result of a preliminary study on arthropods in forests with wind turbines. Mean estimates (dots) and 95% confidence intervals (bars) of arthropod biomass at close (80 m) and far (450 m) distance from wind turbines in forests.

In conclusion, research targeted on wind turbine noise emissions and altered trophic interactions as potential causes for wind turbine avoidance by bats as well as consequent effects on reproduction rates should be conducted. Such research will not only advance our understanding of how bats are affected by wind turbines in forests, it will hopefully also allow

us to establish concrete conservation actions that safeguard bats from adverse effects. However, time is pressing as according to recent German and European laws new wind energy priority areas are to be designated soon (Gesetz zur Erhöhung und Beschleunigung des Ausbaus von Windenergieanlagen an Land, 2022; Council Regulation Laying down a Framework to Accelerate the Deployment of Renewable Energy, 2022). Therefore, it is of uttermost importance to identify forest areas most valuable for forest bats and prevent them from falling within the area of influence of wind turbines. In this context, studies determining over what spatial scale wind turbine effects have an ecologically relevant effect on bats, e.g., regarding reproduction rates, should be prioritized.

References

- Adams, E. M., Gulka, J., & Williams, K. A. (2021). A review of the effectiveness of operational curtailment for reducing bat fatalities at terrestrial wind farms in North America. *PLOS ONE*, *16*(11), e0256382. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0256382
- Adams, M. D., Law, B. S., & French, K. O. (2009). Vegetation structure influences the vertical stratification of open- and edge-space aerial-foraging bats in harvested forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 258(9), 2090–2100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2009.08.002
- Akinwande, M. O., Dikko, H. G., & Samson, A. (2015). Variance Inflation Factor: As a Condition for the Inclusion of Suppressor Variable(s) in Regression Analysis. *Open Journal of Statistics*, *05*(07), 754–767. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojs.2015.57075
- Aldridge, H. D. J. N., & Rautenbach, I. L. (1987). Morphology, echolocation and resource partitioning in insectivorous bats. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *56*(3), 763–778. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4947
- Allen, L. C., Hristov, N. I., Rubin, J. J., Lightsey, J. T., & Barber, J. R. (2021). Noise distracts foraging bats. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences*, *288*(1944), 20202689. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2020.2689
- Arlidge, W. N. S., Bull, J. W., Addison, P. F. E., Burgass, M. J., Gianuca, D., Gorham, T. M., Jacob, C., Shumway, N., Sinclair, S. P., Watson, J. E. M., Wilcox, C., & Milner-Gulland, E. J. (2018). A Global Mitigation Hierarchy for Nature Conservation. *BioScience*, 68(5), 336–347. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biy029
- Arnett, E. B., Baerwald, E. F., Mathews, F., Rodrigues, L., Rodríguez-Durán, A., Rydell, J.,
 Villegas-Patraca, R., & Voigt, C. C. (2016). Impacts of Wind Energy Development on
 Bats: A Global Perspective. In C. C. Voigt & T. Kingston (Eds.), *Bats in the Anthropocene: Conservation of Bats in a Changing World* (pp. 295–323). Springer International
 Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-25220-9_11
- Barataud, M. (2020). Acoustic Ecology of Bats: Species Identification, Study of their Habitats and Foraging Behaviour (2.). Muséum national d'Histoire naturelle.
- Barber, J. R., Burdett, C. L., Reed, S. E., Warner, K. A., Formichella, C., Crooks, K. R., Theobald, D. M., & Fristrup, K. M. (2011). Anthropogenic noise exposure in protected natural areas: estimating the scale of ecological consequences. *Landscape Ecology*, *26*(9), 1281– 1295. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-011-9646-7
- Barré, K., Le Viol, I., Bas, Y., Julliard, R., & Kerbiriou, C. (2018). Estimating habitat loss due to wind turbine avoidance by bats: Implications for European siting guidance. *Biological Conservation*, *226*, 205–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2018.07.011
- Barré, K., Vernet, A., Azam, C., Le Viol, I., Dumont, A., Deana, T., Vincent, S., Challéat, S., & Kerbiriou, C. (2022). Landscape composition drives the impacts of artificial light at night on insectivorous bats. *Environmental Pollution*, 292, 118394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.118394

Bartoń, K. (2022). MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference. R package version 1.47.1.

- Battersby, J. (2014). *Guidelines for surveillance and monitoring of European bats* (2nd, updated version). *EUROBATS Publication Series: No. 5*. Bonn. https://www.eurobats.org/sites/default/files/documents/publications/publication_series/EUROBATS_PublSer_No5_3rd_edition.pdf
- Behr, O., Brinkmann, R., Hochradel, K., Mages, J., Korner-Nievergelt, F., Niermann, I., Reich, M., Simon, R., Weber, N., & Nagy, M. (2017). Mitigating Bat Mortality with Turbine-Specific Curtailment Algorithms: A Model Based Approach. In *Wind Energy and Wildlife Interactions* (pp. 135–160). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-51272-3_8
- Bellard, C., Bertelsmeier, C., Leadley, P., Thuiller, W., & Courchamp, F. (2012). Impacts of climate change on the future of biodiversity. *Ecology Letters*, 15(4), 365–377. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01736.x
- Bellebaum, J., Korner-Nievergelt, F., Dürr, T., & Mammen, U. (2013). Wind turbine fatalities approach a level of concern in a raptor population. *Journal for Nature Conservation*, *21*(6), 394–400. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnc.2013.06.001
- Bender, M. J., & Hartman, G. D. (2015). Bat Activity Increases with Barometric Pressure and Temperature during Autumn in Central Georgia. *Southeastern Naturalist*, 14(2), 231– 242. https://doi.org/10.1656/058.014.0203
- Bennett, V. J., & Hale, A. M. (2014). Red aviation lights on wind turbines do not increase batturbine collisions. *Animal Conservation*, 17(4), 354–358. https://doi.org/10.1111/acv.12102
- Bennett, V. J., & Zurcher, A. A. (2013). When corridors collide: Road-related disturbance in commuting bats. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, 77(1), 93–101. https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.467
- Berthinussen, A., & Altringham, J. (2012). The effect of a major road on bat activity and diversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 49(1), 82–89. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2011.02068.x

Bibby, C., Burgess, N., Hill, D., & Mustoe, S. (2000). Bird census techniques. Academic Press.

- BMEL/ Bundesministerium für Ernährung und Landwirtschaft (2012). *Ergebnisse der Bundeswaldinventur 2012*. https://www.bmel.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/DE/ Broschueren/ErgebnisseBWI2012.html
- BMWK/ Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz (2022). *Eröffnungsbilanz Klimaschutz*. https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/Energie/ 220111_eroeffnungsbilanz_klimaschutz.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=10
- Bonsen, G., Law, B., & Ramp, D. (2015). Foraging Strategies Determine the Effect of Traffic Noise on Bats. Acta Chiropterologica, 17(2), 347–357. https://doi.org/10.3161/15081109ACC2015.17.2.010
- Boorsma, K., & Schepers, G. (2017). Wind turbine noise measurements in controlled conditions. *International Journal of Aeroacoustics*, *16*(7–8), 649–665. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475472X17729976

- Brooks, M. E., Kristensen, K., Benthem, K. J., van, Magnusson, A., Berg, C. W., Nielsen, A., Skaug, H. J., Mächler, M., & Bolker, B. M. (2017). glmmTMB Balances Speed and Flexibility Among Packages for Zero-inflated Generalized Linear Mixed Modeling. *The R Journal*, 9(2), 378. https://doi.org/10.32614/RJ-2017-066
- Buchholz, S., Kelm, V., & Ghanem, S. J. (2021). Mono-specific forest plantations are valuable bat habitats: implications for wind energy development. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, *67*(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10344-020-01440-8
- Bull, S. R. (2001). Renewable energy today and tomorrow. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 89(8), 1216–1226. https://doi.org/10.1109/5.940290
- Bundesnaturschutzgesetz (Gesetz über Naturschutz und Landschaftspflege), Pub. L. No. BGBl. I S. 2542 (2009).
- Chan, A. A. Y.-H., Giraldo-Perez, P., Smith, S., & Blumstein, D. T. (2010). Anthropogenic noise affects risk assessment and attention: the distracted prey hypothesis. *Biology Letters*, 6(4), 458–461. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2009.1081
- Claireau, F., Bas, Y., Pauwels, J., Barré, K., Machon, N., Allegrini, B., Puechmaille, S. J., & Kerbiriou, C. (2019). Major roads have important negative effects on insectivorous bat activity. *Biological Conservation*, 235, 53–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.04.002
- Cook, A. S. C. P., Humphreys, E. M., Bennet, F., Masden, E. A., & Burton, N. H. K. (2018). Quantifying avian avoidance of offshore wind turbines: Current evidence and key knowledge gaps. *Marine Environmental Research*, 140, 278–288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2018.06.017
- Council directive on the conservation of natural habitats and of wild fauna and flora, Pub. L. No. 92/43/EEC (1992).
- Council regulation (EU) 2022/2577 laying down a framework to accelerate the deployment of renewable energy, Pub. L. No. 2022/2577 (2022).
- Cryan, P. M., & Barclay, R. M. R. (2009). Causes of Bat Fatalities at Wind Turbines: Hypotheses and Predictions. *Journal of Mammalogy*, *90*(6), 1330–1340. https://doi.org/10.1644/09-MAMM-S-076R1.1
- Cryan, P. M., Gorresen, P. M., Hein, C. D., Schirmacher, M. R., Diehl, R. H., Huso, M. M., Hayman, D. T. S., Fricker, P. D., Bonaccorso, F. J., Johnson, D. H., Heist, K., & Dalton, D. C. (2014). Behavior of bats at wind turbines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *111*(42), 15126–15131. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1406672111
- Currie, S. E., Boonman, A., Troxell, S., Yovel, Y., & Voigt, C. C. (2020). Echolocation at high intensity imposes metabolic costs on flying bats. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 4(9), 1174–1177. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-020-1249-8
- de Jong, J., Millon, L., Håstad, O., & Victorsson, J. (2021). Activity Pattern and Correlation between Bat and Insect Abundance at Wind Turbines in South Sweden. *Animals*, *11*(11), 3269. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani11113269

- de Lucas, M., Janss, G. F. E., Whitfield, D. P., & Ferrer, M. (2008). Collision fatality of raptors in wind farms does not depend on raptor abundance. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 45(6), 1695–1703. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2008.01549.x
- Denzinger, A., & Schnitzler, H.-U. (2013). Bat guilds, a concept to classify the highly diverse foraging and echolocation behaviors of microchiropteran bats. *Frontiers in Physiology*, *4*, 164. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2013.00164
- Deshmukh, S., Bhattacharya, S., Jain, A., & Paul, A. R. (2019). Wind turbine noise and its mitigation techniques: A review. *Energy Procedia*, *160*, 633–640. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2019.02.215
- Dietz, C., & Kiefer, A. (2014). Die Fledermäuse Europas. In *KosmosNaturführer*. Kosmos.
- Drewitt, A. L., & Langston, R. H. W. (2006). Assessing the impacts of wind farms on birds. *Ibis, 148,* 29–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1474-919X.2006.00516.x
- EEA/ European Environment Agency (2009). Europe's onshore and offshore wind energy potential. An assessment of environmental and economic constraints. EEA-TR--6/2009. https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/europes-onshore-and-offshore-wind-energy-potential
- Elekon AG. (2020). Batlogger A/A+ Manual. Firmware version V 2.6. Elekon AG (2020). Batlogger A/A+ Manual.: Firmware version V 2.6. Retrieved from https://downloads.batlogger.com/bla/BATLOGGER_A_Manual_en_190211.pdf
- Ellerbrok, J. S., Delius, A., Peter, F., Farwig, N., & Voigt, C. C. (2022). Activity of forest specialist bats decreases towards wind turbines at forest sites. *Journal of Applied Ecology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.14249
- Ellis, J. I., & Schneider, D. C. (1997). Evaluation of a gradient sampling design for environmental impact assessment. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 48(2), 157–172. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005752603707
- Erasmy, M., Leuschner, C., Balkenhol, N., & Dietz, M. (2021). Three-dimensional stratification pattern in an old-growth lowland forest: How does height in canopy and season influence temperate bat activity? *Ecology and Evolution*, *11*(23), 17273–17288. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.8363
- Erbe, C., Marley, S. A., Schoeman, R. P., Smith, J. N., Trigg, L. E., & Embling, C. B. (2019). The Effects of Ship Noise on Marine Mammals—A Review. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00606
- Erickson, J. L., & West, S. D. (2002). The Influence of Regional Climate and Nightly Weather Conditions on Activity Patterns of Insectivorous Bats. *Acta Chiropterologica*, 4(1), 17– 24. https://doi.org/10.3161/001.004.0103
 - ESA/ European Space Agency (2018). *Copernicus Open Access Hub*. https://scihub.copernicus.eu/

- FA Wind/ Fachagentur Windenergie an Land. (2023). Entwicklung der Windenergie im Wald: Ausbau, planerische Vorgaben und Empfehlungen für Windenergiestandorte auf Waldflächen in den Bundesländern. 8. Auflage. https://www.fachagenturwindenergie.de/fileadmin/files/Windenergie_im_Wald/FA-Wind_Analyse_Wind_im_Wald_8Auflage_2023.pdf
- Fahrig, L. (2003). Effects of Habitat Fragmentation on Biodiversity. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 34(1), 487–515. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.34.011802.132419
- Finch, D., Schofield, H., & Mathews, F. (2020). Traffic noise playback reduces the activity and feeding behaviour of free-living bats. *Environmental Pollution (Barking, Essex : 1987)*, 263(Pt B), 114405. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114405
- Foo, C. F., Bennett, V. J., Hale, A. M., Korstian, J. M., Schildt, A. J., & Williams, D. A. (2017). Increasing evidence that bats actively forage at wind turbines. *PeerJ*, *5*, e3985. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.3985
- Fox, J., & Weisberg, S. (2019). An R Companion to Applied Regression (3. ed.). R package.
- Francis, C. D., & Barber, J. R. (2013). A framework for understanding noise impacts on wildlife: an urgent conservation priority. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, 11(6), 305–313. https://doi.org/10.1890/120183
- Frantál, B., Frolova, M., & Liñán-Chacón, J. (2023). Conceptualizing the patterns of land use conflicts in wind energy development: Towards a typology and implications for practice. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 95, 102907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2022.102907
- Frick, W. F. (2013). Acoustic monitoring of bats, considerations of options for long-term monitoring. *Therya*, *4*(1), 69–78. https://doi.org/10.12933/therya-13-109
- Frick, W. F., Baerwald, E. F., Pollock, J. F., Barclay, R. M. R., Szymanski, J. A., Weller, T. J., Russell, A. L., Loeb, S. C., Medellin, R. A., & McGuire, L. P. (2017). Fatalities at wind turbines may threaten population viability of a migratory bat. *Biological Conservation*, 209, 172–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.023
- Friedenberg, N. A., & Frick, W. F. (2021). Assessing fatality minimization for hoary bats amid continued wind energy development. *Biological Conservation*, 262, 109309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2021.109309
- Froidevaux, J. S. P., Zellweger, F., Bollmann, K., & Obrist, M. K. (2014). Optimizing passive acoustic sampling of bats in forests. *Ecology and Evolution*, 4(24), 4690–4700. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.1296
- Garthe, S., Schwemmer, H., Peschko, V., Markones, N., Müller, S., Schwemmer, P., & Mercker, M. (2023). Large-scale effects of offshore wind farms on seabirds of high conservation concern. *Scientific Reports*, *13*(1), 4779. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-31601-z
- Gaultier, S. P., Blomberg, A. S., Ijäs, A., Vasko, V., Vesterinen, E. J., Brommer, J. E., & Lilley, T. M. (2020). Bats and Wind Farms: The Role and Importance of the Baltic Sea Countries in the European Context of Power Transition and Biodiversity Conservation. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 54(17), 10385–10398. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.0c00070

- Gaultier, S. P., Lilley, T. M., Vesterinen, E. J., & Brommer, J. E. (2023). The presence of wind turbines repels bats in boreal forests. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *231*, 104636. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2022.104636
- Gesetz zur Erhöhung und Beschleunigung des Ausbaus von Windenergieanlagen an Land, Pub. L. No. BGBl. I S. 1353 (2022).
- Gielen, D., Boshell, F., Saygin, D., Bazilian, M. D., Wagner, N., & Gorini, R. (2019). The role of renewable energy in the global energy transformation. *Energy Strategy Reviews*, 24, 38– 50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esr.2019.01.006
- Götmark, F. (2013). Habitat management alternatives for conservation forests in the temperate zone: Review, synthesis, and implications. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *306*, 292–307. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2013.06.014
- Grantham, H. S., Duncan, A., Evans, T. D., Jones, K. R., Beyer, H. L., Schuster, R., Walston, J., Ray, J. C., Robinson, J. G., Callow, M., Clements, T., Costa, H. M., DeGemmis, A., Elsen, P. R., Ervin, J., Franco, P., Goldman, E., Goetz, S., Hansen, A., ... Watson, J. E. M. (2020). Anthropogenic modification of forests means only 40% of remaining forests have high ecosystem integrity. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1), 5978. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19493-3
- Griffin, D. R. (1958). Listening in the dark: The acoustic orientation of bats and men. *Yale University Press.*
- Grindal, S. D., & Brigham, R. M. (1998). Short-Term Effects of Small-Scale Habitat Disturbance on Activity by Insectivorous Bats. Journal of Wildlife Management, 62(3), 996. https://doi.org/10.2307/3802552
- Guest, E. E., Stamps, B. F., Durish, N. D., Hale, A. M., Hein, C. D., Morton, B. P., Weaver, S. P., & Fritts, S. R. (2022). An Updated Review of Hypotheses Regarding Bat Attraction to Wind Turbines. Animals: An Open Access Journal from MDPI, 12(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/ani12030343
- GWEC/ Global Wind Energy Council (2023). *GWEC Global wind report 2022*. https://gwec.net/globalwindreport2023/
- Hansen, C., & Hansen, K. (2020). Recent Advances in Wind Turbine Noise Research. *Acoustics*, *2*(1), 171–206. https://doi.org/10.3390/acoustics2010013
- Hansen, M. C., Potapov, P. V, Moore, R., Hancher, M., Turubanova, S. A., Tyukavina, A., Thau, D., Stehman, S. V, Goetz, S. J., Loveland, T. R., Kommareddy, A., Egorov, A., Chini, L., Justice, C. O., & Townshend, J. R. G. (2013). High-resolution global maps of 21st-century forest cover change. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 342(6160), 850–853. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1244693
- Hartig, F. (2020). DHARMa: Residual Diagnostics for Hierarchical (Multi-Level / Mixed) Regression Models. R package version 0.3.3.0.
 - Hayes, M. A. (2013). Bats Killed in Large Numbers at United States Wind Energy Facilities. *BioScience*, 63(12), 975–979. <u>https://doi.org/10.1525/bio.2013.63.12.10</u>

- Heim, O., Lenski, J., Schulze, J., Jung, K., Kramer-Schadt, S., Eccard, J. A., & Voigt, C. C. (2018). The relevance of vegetation structures and small water bodies for bats foraging above farmland. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 27, 9–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2017.12.001
- Heim, O., Schröder, A., Eccard, J., Jung, K., & Voigt, C. C. (2016). Seasonal activity patterns of European bats above intensively used farmland. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 233, 130–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2016.09.002
- Heimann, D. (2018). Modelling sound propagation from a wind turbine under various atmospheric conditions. *Meteorologische Zeitschrift*, 27(4), 265–275. https://doi.org/10.1127/metz/2018/0910
- HessenForst. (2006). Fledermäuse Artensteckbriefe. https://www.hlnug.de/themen/ naturschutz/tiere-und-pflanzen/steckbriefe-gutachten-mehr/fledermaeuse.
- Hilmers, T., Friess, N., Bässler, C., Heurich, M., Brandl, R., Pretzsch, H., Seidl, R., & Müller, J. (2018). Biodiversity along temperate forest succession. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 55(6), 2756–2766. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13238
- HLNUG/ Hessisches Landesamt für Naturschutz, Umwelt und Geologie (2019). Windenergie in Hessen. https://www.hlnug.de/themen/luft/windenergie-in-hessen
- Holderied, M. W., & Helversen, O. (2003). Echolocation range and wingbeat period match in aerial-hawking bats. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences*, 270(1530), 2293–2299. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2003.2487
- Hurst, J., Biedermann, M., Dietz, C., Dietz, M., Reers, H., Karst, I., Petermann, R., Schorcht, W., & Brinkmann, R. (2020). Windkraft im Wald und Fledermausschutz – Überblick über den Kenntnisstand und geeignete Erfassungsmethoden und Maßnahmen. In C. C. Voigt (Ed.), *Evidenzbasierter Fledermausschutz in Windkraftvorhaben* (pp. 29–54). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-61454-9_2
- Ibisch, P. L., Hoffmann, M. T., Kreft, S., Pe'er, G., Kati, V., Biber-Freudenberger, L., DellaSala, D. A., Vale, M. M., Hobson, P. R., & Selva, N. (2016). A global map of roadless areas and their conservation status. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 354(6318), 1423–1427. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaf7166
- IPBES/ Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. (2019). Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services. https://zenodo.org/record/3553579
- Jameson, J. W., & Willis, C. K. R. (2014). Activity of tree bats at anthropogenic tall structures: implications for mortality of bats at wind turbines. *Animal Behaviour*, *97*, 145–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2014.09.003
- Jansson, S., Malmqvist, E., Brydegaard, M., Åkesson, S., & Rydell, J. (2020). A Scheimpflug lidar used to observe insect swarming at a wind turbine. *Ecological Indicators*, *117*, 106578. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2020.106578
- Jaureguiberry, P., Titeux, N., Wiemers, M., Bowler, D. E., Coscieme, L., Golden, A. S., Guerra, C. A., Jacob, U., Takahashi, Y., Settele, J., Díaz, S., Molnár, Z., & Purvis, A. (2022). The direct drivers of recent global anthropogenic biodiversity loss. *Science Advances*, 8(45), eabm9982. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abm9982

- Jung, C., & Schindler, D. (2018). On the inter-annual variability of wind energy generation A case study from Germany. *Applied Energy*, *230*, 845–854. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.09.019
- Jung, K., Kaiser, S., Böhm, S., Nieschulze, J., & Kalko, E. K. V. (2012). Moving in three dimensions: effects of structural complexity on occurrence and activity of insectivorous bats in managed forest stands. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 49(2), 523–531. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02116.x
- Jung, K., & Threlfall, C. G. (2018). Trait-dependent tolerance of bats to urbanization: a global meta-analysis. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 285(1885), 20181222. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2018.1222
- Kati, V., Kassara, C., Vrontisi, Z., & Moustakas, A. (2021). The biodiversity-wind energy-land use nexus in a global biodiversity hotspot. *Science of The Total Environment*, *768*, 144471. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.144471
- Katinas, V., Marčiukaitis, M., & Tamašauskienė, M. (2016). Analysis of the wind turbine noise emissions and impact on the environment. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 58, 825–831. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.12.140
- Kirkpatrick, L., Oldfield, I. F., & Park, K. (2017). Responses of bats to clear fell harvesting in Sitka Spruce plantations, and implications for wind turbine installation. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 395, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2017.03.033
- Kleist, N. J., Guralnick, R. P., Cruz, A., Lowry, C. A., & Francis, C. D. (2018). Chronic anthropogenic noise disrupts glucocorticoid signaling and has multiple effects on fitness in an avian community. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 115(4). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1709200115
- Knuff, A. K., Staab, M., Frey, J., Dormann, C. F., Asbeck, T., & Klein, A.-M. (2020). Insect abundance in managed forests benefits from multi-layered vegetation. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, *48*, 124–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2020.09.002
- Kruszynski, C., Bailey, L. D., Bach, L., Bach, P., Fritze, M., Lindecke, O., Teige, T., & Voigt, C. C. (2022). High vulnerability of juvenile Nathusius' pipistrelle bats (Pipistrellus nathusii) at wind turbines. *Ecological Applications: A Publication of the Ecological Society of America*, 32(2), e2513. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.2513
- Kuvlesky, W. P., Brennan, L. A., Morrison, M. L., Boydston, K. K., Ballard, B. M., & Bryant, F. C. (2007). Wind Energy Development and Wildlife Conservation: Challenges and Opportunities. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, 71(8), 2487–2498. https://doi.org/10.2193/2007-248
- Langridge, J., Pisanu, B., Laguet, S., Archaux, F., & Tillon, L. (2019). The role of complex vegetation structures in determining hawking bat activity in temperate forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 448, 559–571. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2019.04.053
- Langston, R. H. W. (2013). Birds and wind projects across the pond: A UK perspective. *Wildlife Society Bulletin*, *37*(1), 5–18. https://doi.org/10.1002/wsb.262
- Larsen, J. K., & Guillemette, M. (2007). Effects of wind turbines on flight behaviour of wintering common eiders: implications for habitat use and collision risk. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 44(3), 516–522. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2007.01303.x

- Law, B., Park, K. J., & Lacki, M. J. (2016). Insectivorous Bats and Silviculture: Balancing Timber Production and Bat Conservation. In C. C. Voigt & T. Kingston (Eds.), *Bats in the Anthropocene: Conservation of Bats in a Changing World* (pp. 105–150). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-25220-9_5
- Lawrence, B. D., & Simmons, J. A. (1982). Measurements of atmospheric attenuation at ultrasonic frequencies and the significance for echolocation by bats. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 71(3), 585–590. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.387529
- LEA Hessen/LandesEnergieAgentur Hessen (2012). Windpotenzialkarten Hessen nach Regierungsbezirken. https://www.lea-hessen.de/energiewende-inhessen/windenergie/
- Leishman, J. G. (2011). Aerodynamics of Horizontal Axis Wind Turbines (pp. 1–69). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-88258-9_1
- Lenth, R. V. (2016). Least-Squares Means: The *R* Package lsmeans. *Journal of Statistical Software*, *69*(1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v069.i01
- Leroux, C., Kerbiriou, C., Le Viol, I., Valet, N., & Barré, K. (2022). Distance to hedgerows drives local repulsion and attraction of wind turbines on bats: Implications for spatial siting. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 59(8), 2142–2153. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.14227
- Lesiński, G., Kowalski, M., Wojtowicz, B., Gulatowska, J., & Lisowska, A. (2007). Bats on forest islands of different size in an agricultural landscape. *Folia Zoologica*, *65(2)*, 153–161.
- Lewanzik, D., & Voigt, C. C. (2017). Transition from conventional to light-emitting diode street lighting changes activity of urban bats. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 54(1), 264–271. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12758
- LfU/ Landesamt für Umwelt Brandenburg. (2022). Auswirkungen von Windenergieanlagen auf Vögel und Fledermäuse. Open access data. https://lfu.brandenburg.de/lfu/de/aufgaben/natur/artenschutz/vogelschutzwarte/ar beitsschwerpunkt-entwicklung-und-umsetzung-von-schutzstrategien/auswirkungenvon-windenergieanlagen-auf-voegel-und-fledermaeuse/
- LfU Bayern/ Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt. (2020). Bestimmung von Fledermausrufaufnahmen und Kriterien für die Wertung von akustischen Artnachweisen. Teil 1. https://www.lfu.bayern.de/publikationen/get_pdf.htm?art_nr=lfu_nat_00378
- Linder, A. C., Lyhne, H., Laubek, B., Bruhn, D., & Pertoldi, C. (2022). Quantifying Raptors' Flight Behavior to Assess Collision Risk and Avoidance Behavior to Wind Turbines. *Symmetry*, 14(11), 2245. https://doi.org/10.3390/sym14112245
- Lintott, P. R., Barlow, K., Bunnefeld, N., Briggs, P., Gajas Roig, C., & Park, K. J. (2016). Differential responses of cryptic bat species to the urban landscape. *Ecology and Evolution*, 6(7), 2044–2052. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.1996
- Luo, J., Siemers, B. M., & Koselj, K. (2015). How anthropogenic noise affects foraging. *Global Change Biology*, *21*(9), 3278–3289. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12997

- Mackensen, R. (2019). Windenergie Report Deutschland 2018. *Fraunhofer Verlag*. https://doi.org/10.24406/publica-fhg-299720
- Maki, T., Yasui, S., & Kamijo, T. (2021). Clear-cut stands provide foraging habitats for openspace foraging bats in Japanese evergreen conifer plantations. *Journal of Forest Research*, *26*(6), 437–447. https://doi.org/10.1080/13416979.2021.1945201
- Mann, D., Gohr, C., Blumröder, J. S., & Ibisch, P. L. (2023). Does fragmentation contribute to the forest crisis in Germany? *Frontiers in Forests and Global Change*, 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/ffgc.2023.1099460
- Marques, A. T., Batalha, H., Rodrigues, S., Costa, H., Pereira, M. J. R., Fonseca, C., Mascarenhas, M., & Bernardino, J. (2014). Understanding bird collisions at wind farms: An updated review on the causes and possible mitigation strategies. *Biological Conservation*, 179, 40–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2014.08.017
- McKenna, R., Ostman v.d. Leye, P., & Fichtner, W. (2016). Key challenges and prospects for large wind turbines. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *53*, 1212–1221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.09.080
- Middleton, N., Froud, A., & French, K. (2014). *Social Calls of the Bats of Britain and Ireland.* Exeter: Pelagic Publishing.
- Miller, B. W. (2001). A method for determining relative activity of free flying bats using a new activity index for acoustic monitoring. *Acta Chiropterologica*, *3*(1), 93–105.
- Millon, L., Colin, C., Brescia, F., & Kerbiriou, C. (2018). Wind turbines impact bat activity, leading to high losses of habitat use in a biodiversity hotspot. *Ecological Engineering*, *112*, 51–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2017.12.024
- Millon, L., Julien, J.-F., Julliard, R., & Kerbiriou, C. (2015). Bat activity in intensively farmed landscapes with wind turbines and offset measures. *Ecological Engineering*, *75*, 250–257. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2014.11.050
- Minderman, J., Gillis, M. H., Daly, H. F., & Park, K. J. (2017). Landscape-scale effects of singleand multiple small wind turbines on bat activity. *Animal Conservation*, *20*(5), 455–462. https://doi.org/10.1111/acv.12331
- Minderman, J., Pendlebury, C. J., Pearce-Higgins, J. W., & Park, K. J. (2012). Experimental evidence for the effect of small wind turbine proximity and operation on bird and bat activity. *PloS One*, *7*(7), e41177. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0041177
- Møller, H., & Pedersen, C. S. (2011). Low-frequency noise from large wind turbines. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, *129*(6), 3727–3744. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.3543957
- Mueller, H. C., & Mueller, N. S. (1979). Sensory Basis for Spatial Memory in Bats. *Journal of Mammalogy*, *60*(1), 198–201. https://doi.org/10.2307/1379772
- Müller, J., Brandl, R., Buchner, J., Pretzsch, H., Seifert, S., Strätz, C., Veith, M., & Fenton, B. (2013). From ground to above canopy—Bat activity in mature forests is driven by vegetation density and height. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 306, 179–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2013.06.043

- Muñoz Sabater, J. (2019). ERA5-Land hourly data from 1981 to present. Copernicus Climate Change Service (C3S) Climate Data Store (CDS). 10.24381/cds.e2161bac
- O'Mara, M. T., Wikelski, M., Kranstauber, B., & Dechmann, D. K. N. (2019). Common noctules exploit low levels of the aerosphere. *Royal Society Open Science*, 6(2), 181942. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.181942
- Orci, K. M., Petróczki, K., & Barta, Z. (2016). Instantaneous song modification in response to fluctuating traffic noise in the tree cricket Oecanthus pellucens. *Animal Behaviour*, *112*, 187–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2015.12.008
- O'Shea, T. J., Cryan, P. M., Hayman, D. T. S., Plowright, R. K., & Streicker, D. G. (2016). Multiple mortality events in bats: a global review. *Mammal Review*, *46*(3), 175–190. https://doi.org/10.1111/mam.12064
- Pearce-Higgins, J. W., Stephen, L., Langston, R. H. W., Bainbridge, I. P., & Bullman, R. (2009). The distribution of breeding birds around upland wind farms. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 46(6), 1323–1331. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2009.01715.x
- Perillo, A., Mazzoni, L. G., Passos, L. F., Goulart, V. D. L. R., Duca, C., & Young, R. J. (2017). Anthropogenic noise reduces bird species richness and diversity in urban parks. *Ibis*, *159*(3), 638–646. https://doi.org/10.1111/ibi.12481
- Plank, M., Fiedler, K., & Reiter, G. (2012). Use of forest strata by bats in temperate forests. *Journal of Zoology*, *286*(2), 154–162. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2011.00859.x
- Porté-Agel, F., Wu, Y.-T., & Chen, C.-H. (2013). A Numerical Study of the Effects of Wind Direction on Turbine Wakes and Power Losses in a Large Wind Farm. *Energies*, 6(10), 5297–5313. https://doi.org/10.3390/en6105297
- Pretzsch, H. (2009). Forest Dynamics, Growth, and Yield. In *Forest Dynamics, Growth and Yield* (pp. 1–39). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-88307-4_1
- Printz, L., Tschapka, M., & Vogeler, A. (2021). The common noctule bat (Nyctalus noctula): population trends from artificial roosts and the effect of biotic and abiotic parameters on the probability of occupation. *Journal of Urban Ecology*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1093/jue/juab033
- R Core Team. (2021). A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.
- Racey, P. A., & Entwistle, A. C. (2000). Life-history and Reproductive Strategies of Bats. In *Reproductive Biology of Bats* (pp. 363–414). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012195670-7/50010-2
- Rehling, F., Delius, A., Ellerbrok, J., Farwig, N., & Peter, F. (2023). Wind turbines in managed forests partially displace common birds. *Journal of Environmental Management, 328*, 116968. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.116968
- REN21/ Renewable Energy Policy Network (2018). Renewables Global Status Report A Comprehensive Annual Overview of the State of Renewable Energy. https://www.ren21.net/gsr-2018/

- Reusch, C., Lozar, M., Kramer-Schadt, S., & Voigt, C. C. (2022). Coastal onshore wind turbines lead to habitat loss for bats in Northern Germany. *Journal of Environmental Management*, *310*, 114715. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.114715.
- Reusch, C., Paul, A. A., Fritze, M., Kramer-Schadt, S., & Voigt, C. C. (2023). Wind energy production in forests conflicts with tree-roosting bats. *Current Biology*, *33*(4), 737-743.e3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2022.12.050
- Richardson, S. M., Lintott, P. R., Hosken, D. J., Economou, T., & Mathews, F. (2021). Peaks in bat activity at turbines and the implications for mitigating the impact of wind energy developments on bats. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-82014-9
- Rodrigues, L., Bach, L., Dubourg-Savage, M.-J., Karapandža, B., Kovac, D., Kervyn, T., Dekker, J., Kepel, A., Bach, P., Collins, J., Harbusch, C., Park, K., Micevski, B., & Minderman, J. (2014). *Leitfaden für die Guidelines for consideration of bats in wind farm projects*.
- Roeleke, M., Blohm, T., Kramer-Schadt, S., Yovel, Y., & Voigt, C. C. (2016). Habitat use of bats in relation to wind turbines revealed by GPS tracking. *Scientific Reports*, *6*, 28961. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep28961
- Roemer, C., Disca, T., Coulon, A., & Bas, Y. (2017). Bat flight height monitored from wind masts predicts mortality risk at wind farms. *Biological Conservation*, *215*, 116–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.09.002
- Rosenvald, R., & Lõhmus, A. (2003). Nesting of the black stork (Ciconia nigra) and whitetailed eagle (Haliaeetus albicilla) in relation to forest management. *Forest Ecology and Management, 185*(3), 217–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(03)00216-0
- Russo, D., Billington, G., Bontadina, F., Dekker, J., Dietz, M., Gazaryan, S., Jones, G., Meschede, A., Rebelo, H., Reiter, G., Ruczyński, I., Tillon, L., & Twisk, P. (2016). Identifying Key Research Objectives to Make European Forests Greener for Bats. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fevo.2016.00087
- Rydell, J., Bach, L., Dubourg-Savage, M.-J., Green, M., Rodrigues, L., & Hedenström, A. (2010). Bat Mortality at Wind Turbines in Northwestern Europe. *Acta Chiropterologica*, *12*(2), 261–274. https://doi.org/10.3161/150811010X537846
- Saidur, R., Rahim, N. A., Islam, M. R., & Solangi, K. H. (2011). Environmental impact of wind energy. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *15*(5), 2423–2430. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.02.024
- Schaub, A., Ostwald, J., & Siemers, B. M. (2009). Foraging bats avoid noise. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, *212*(18), 3174–3180. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.037283
- Schielzeth, H. (2010). Simple means to improve the interpretability of regression coefficients. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, *1*(2), 103–113. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2041-210X.2010.00012.x
- Schöll, E. M., & Nopp-Mayr, U. (2021). Impact of wind power plants on mammalian and avian wildlife species in shrub- and woodlands. *Biological Conservation*, 256, 109037. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2021.109037

- Scholz, C., & Voigt, C. C. (2022). Diet analysis of bats killed at wind turbines suggests largescale losses of trophic interactions. *Conservation Science and Practice*, 4(7). https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.12744
- Siemers, B. M., & Schaub, A. (2011). Hunting at the highway: traffic noise reduces foraging efficiency in acoustic predators. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 278(1712), 1646–1652. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2010.2262
- Skarin, A., Sandström, P., & Alam, M. (2018). Out of sight of wind turbines—Reindeer response to wind farms in operation. *Ecology and Evolution*, *8*(19), 9906–9919. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4476
- Skiba, R. (2009). Europäische Fledermäuse (2.). VerlagsKGWolf.
- Smallwood, K. S., & Bell, D. A. (2020). Effects of Wind Turbine Curtailment on Bird and Bat Fatalities. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, *84*(4), 685–696. https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.21844
- Solomon, S., Plattner, G.-K., Knutti, R., & Friedlingstein, P. (2009). Irreversible climate change due to carbon dioxide emissions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 106(6), 1704–1709. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0812721106
- Spatz, T., Katzenberger, J., Friess, N., Gelpke, C., Gottschalk, E., Hormann, M., Koschkar, S., Pfeiffer, T., Stübing, S., Sudfeldt, C., Rösner, S., Schabo, D. G., & Farwig, N. (2022). Sex, landscape diversity and primary productivity shape the seasonal space use of a migratory European raptor. *Journal of Avian Biology*, 2022(10). https://doi.org/10.1111/jav.02925
- Spiecker, H. (2003). Silvicultural management in maintaining biodiversity and resistance of forests in Europe—temperate zone. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 67(1), 55–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-4797(02)00188-3
- Szymański, P., Deoniziak, K., Łosak, K., & Osiejuk, T. S. (2017). The song of Skylarks Alauda arvensis indicates the deterioration of an acoustic environment resulting from wind farm start-up. *Ibis*, *159*(4), 769–777. https://doi.org/10.1111/ibi.12514
- Tafarte, P., & Lehmann, P. (2023). The opportunity costs of environmental exclusion zones for renewable energy deployment. *Helmholtz-Zentrum Für Umweltforschung -Discussion Papers*. https://www.ufz.de/export/data/2/277243_DP_2023_2_LehmannTafarte.pdf
- Teff-Seker, Y., Berger-Tal, O., Lehnardt, Y., & Teschner, N. (2022). Noise pollution from wind turbines and its effects on wildlife: A cross-national analysis of current policies and planning regulations. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *168*, 112801. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2022.112801
- Thaker, M., Zambre, A., & Bhosale, H. (2018). Wind farms have cascading impacts on ecosystems across trophic levels. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *2*(12), 1854–1858. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-018-0707-z

- Thaxter, C. B., Buchanan, G. M., Carr, J., Butchart, S. H. M., Newbold, T., Green, R. E., Tobias, J. A., Foden, W. B., O'Brien, S., & Pearce-Higgins, J. W. (2017). Bird and bat species' global vulnerability to collision mortality at wind farms revealed through a trait-based assessment. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences*, 284(1862). https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2017.0829
- Tredennick, A. T., Hooker, G., Ellner, S. P., & Adler, P. B. (2021). A practical guide to selecting models for exploration, inference, and prediction in ecology. *Ecology*, e03336. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.3336
- Trieb, F. (2018). Interference of Flying Insects and Wind Parks. Study Report (D. Z. für L. Raumfahrt, Ed.). https://www.dlr.de/tt/Portaldata/41/Resources/dokumente/st/ FliWip-Final-Report-2.pdf
- UNFCCC/ United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (2015). Paris Agreement. https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/english_paris_agreement.pdf
- Voigt, C. C. (2021). Insect fatalities at wind turbines as biodiversity sinks. *Conservation Science and Practice*, *3*(5). https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.366
- Voigt, C. C., & Holderied, M. W. (2012). High manoeuvring costs force narrow-winged molossid bats to forage in open space. *Journal of Comparative Physiology. B, Biochemical, Systemic, and Environmental Physiology, 182*(3), 415–424. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00360-011-0627-6
- Voigt, C. C., & Kingston, T. (2016). Bats in the Anthropocene: Conservation of Bats in a Changing World (C. C. Voigt & T. Kingston, Eds.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-25220-9
- Voigt, C. C., Lehnert, L. S., Petersons, G., Adorf, F., & Bach, L. (2015). Wildlife and renewable energy: German politics cross migratory bats. *European Journal of Wildlife Research*, 61(2), 213–219. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10344-015-0903-y
- Voigt, C. C., Rehnig, K., Lindecke, O., & Pētersons, G. (2018). Migratory bats are attracted by red light but not by warm-white light: Implications for the protection of nocturnal migrants. *Ecology and Evolution*, 8(18), 9353–9361. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4400
- Voigt, C. C., Schneeberger, K., Voigt-Heucke, S. L., & Lewanzik, D. (2011). Rain increases the energy cost of bat flight. *Biology Letters*, 7(5), 793–795. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2011.0313
- Voigt, C. C., Scholl, J. M., Bauer, J., Teige, T., Yovel, Y., Kramer-Schadt, S., & Gras, P. (2020). Movement responses of common noctule bats to the illuminated urban landscape. *Landscape Ecology*, 35(1), 189–201. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-019-00942-4
- Voigt, C. C., Straka, T. M., & Fritze, M. (2019). Producing wind energy at the cost of biodiversity: A stakeholder view on a green-green dilemma. *Journal of Renewable and Sustainable Energy*, 11(6), 063303. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.5118784
- Wallis, C. I. B., Brehm, G., Donoso, D. A., Fiedler, K., Homeier, J., Paulsch, D., Süßenbach, D., Tiede, Y., Brandl, R., Farwig, N., & Bendix, J. (2017). Remote sensing improves prediction of tropical montane species diversity but performance differs among taxa. *Ecological Indicators*, 83, 538–549. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.01.022

- Walther, G.-R., Post, E., Convey, P., Menzel, A., Parmesan, C., Beebee, T. J. C., Fromentin, J.-M., Hoegh-Guldberg, O., & Bairlein, F. (2002). Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature*, *416*(6879), 389–395. https://doi.org/10.1038/416389a
- Whitby, M. D., Schirmacher, M. R., & Frick, W. F. (2021). The State of the Science on Operational Minimization to Reduce Bat Fatality at Wind Energy Facilities. A report submitted to the National Renewable Energy Laboratory. https://tethys.pnnl.gov/sites/default/files/publications/Whitby-et-al-2021.pdf
- WWEA/ World Wind Energy Association (2022). WWEA Half-year Report 2022. https://wwindea.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/WWEA_HYR2022.pdf
- WWEA/ World Wind Energy Association (2023). WWEA Annual Report 2022. https://wwindea.org/wwea-annual-report-2022/
- Xiarchos, I. M., & Sandborn, A. (2017). *Wind Energy Land Distribution In The United States of America*. https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/FINAL-Wind_Energy_Land_Distribution_in_the_United_States_of_America_7282017.pdf
- Xu, Z., Wei, J., Zhang, S., Liu, Z., Chen, X., Yan, Q., & Guo, J. (2021). A state-of-the-art review of the vibration and noise of wind turbine drivetrains. *Sustainable Energy Technologies and Assessments*, *48*, 101629. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seta.2021.101629
- Zeale, M. R. K., Stone, E. L., Zeale, E., Browne, W. J., Harris, S., & Jones, G. (2018). Experimentally manipulating light spectra reveals the importance of dark corridors for commuting bats. *Global Change Biology*, 24(12), 5909–5918. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14462
- Zimble, D. A., Evans, D. L., Carlson, G. C., Parker, R. C., Grado, S. C., & Gerard, P. D. (2003). Characterizing vertical forest structure using small-footprint airborne LiDAR. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 87(2–3), 171–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0034-4257(03)00139-1
- Zimmerling, J. R., & Francis, C. M. (2016). Bat mortality due to wind turbines in Canada. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, *80*(8), 1360–1369. https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.21128
- Zurcher, A. A., Sparks, D. W., & Bennett, V. J. (2010). Why the Bat Did Not Cross the Road? *Acta Chiropterologica*, *12*(2), 337–340. https://doi.org/10.3161/150811010X537918
- Zwart, M. C., Dunn, J. C., McGowan, P. J. K., & Whittingham, M. J. (2016). Wind farm noise suppresses territorial defense behavior in a songbird. *Behavioral Ecology*, *27*(1), 101–108. https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/arv128

Appendix Chapter 2

Table S1: Comparison of AIC values for null models and full models and marginal R^2 for each foraging group.

Subset	Null model AIC	Full model AIC	Delta AIC	R ² full model
Open-space foragers	2983.2	2855.2	128	0.60
Edge-space foragers	6586.7	6363.3	223.4	0.64
Narrow-space foragers	4082.1	3922.0	160.1	0.52

Table S2: Results of subset analysis only for plots in deciduous forests. Estimates and p-values of the effects on call activity of three foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value < 0.05) are shown in bold.

		Open-space foragers		Edge-space foragers		Narrow-space foragers	
Variables	Df	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value
turbine distance	1	1.1	0.299	0.1	0.754	5.9	0.015
recording level 'canopy'	1	16.0	< 0.001	16.2	< 0.001	3.8	0.051
% conifers in forest	1	0.4	0.516	6.4	0.012	1.7	0.199
vertical vegetation	1	3.5	0.062	5.3	0.021	1.7	0.199
structure							
rotor diameter	1	1.4	0.243	0.1	0.833	2.3	0.132
canopy height	1	0.3	0.619	12.1	< 0.001	3.5	0.061
forest edge distance	1	0.0	0.979	0.1	0.758	4.9	0.027
sampling period	3	21.0	< 0.001	26.5	< 0.001	90.1	< 0.001
turbine distance x sampling period	3	6.0	0.114	2.4	0.497	14.6	0.002
turbine distance x rotor diameter	1	0.1	0.803	0.1	0.736	6.7	0.010

Table S3: Results of subset analysis only for sampling points at 250 m and 450 m distance from wind turbines. Estimates and p-values of the effects on call activity of three foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value < 0.05) are shown in bold.

		Open-space foragers		Edge-space foragers		Narrow-space foragers	
Variables	Df	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value	Chi ²	p-value
turbing distance	1	0.4	0 515	0.1	0 761	6.0	0.015
recording level 'canopy'	1	9.0	0.003	16.2	< 0.001	0.0	0.390
% conifers in forest	1	5.0	0.026	1.5	0.216	1.3	0.249
vertical vegetation structure	1	1.3	0.247	6.5	0.011	1.6	0.211
rotor diameter	1	1.0	0.311	0.0	0.973	2.6	0.114
canopy height	1	0.1	0.730	9.4	0.002	0.6	0.435
forest edge distance	1	0.0	0.945	2.5	0.113	1.2	0.270
sampling period	3	42.1	< 0.001	19.1	< 0.001	27.4	< 0.001
turbine distance x sampling period	3	6.9	0.076	0.9	0.821	6.4	0.096
turbine distance x rotor diameter	1	0.0	0.835	0.2	0.668	0.02	0.880



Figure S1: Effect (line) and 95%-confidence interval (shade) of wind turbine distance on activity of narrow-space foragers. Raw data is shown in grey and asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



Figure S2: Effect (line) and 95%-confidence interval (shade) of wind turbine distance on activity of edgespace foragers. Raw data is shown in grey and asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



Figure S3: Effect (line) and 95%-confidence interval (shade) of wind turbine distance on activity of openspace foragers. Raw data is shown in grey and asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



Figure S4: Effects (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of vertical vegetation heterogeneity on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



Figure S5: Effects (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of tree composition on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



*Figure S6: Effects (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of tree height on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 < n.s.).*



Figure S7: Effects (points) and 95%-confidence intervals (lines) of sampling period (1=May/June, 2=June/July, 3=July/August, 4=August/September) on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).



*Figure S8: Effects (points) and 95%-confidence intervals (lines) of recording level on activity of three foraging guilds. Asterisks denote the significance level of effects (*** <0.001 < ** <0.01 < * <0.05 <n.s.).*

Appendix Chapter 3

Supporting information A

Here, we present a detailed and reproducible description of our methodology.

1. Study area

Our study was conducted in Hesse, the federal state of Germany with the highest proportion of forests (42%; BMEL, 2016) and a total number of 472 of wind turbines within forests (Quentin & Tucci, 2022). The studied turbines were set up between year 2006 and 2018 (age at the time of field work: 6.3 ± 2.8 years, mean \pm one standard deviation, hereafter) in forest of sizes ranging between 184 and 5,193 ha (median: 957 ha). We selected forests far from settlements or industrial areas and with low fragmentation by forest roads to minimize anthropogenic disturbances other than those caused by the turbines. Study sites were at least 3.5 km apart to avoid spatial autocorrelation of sampling points.

2. Sampling of bat calls and covariates

For recording of bat calls, ultrasonic recorders were set to a pre-trigger time of 500 ms, posttrigger time of 1,000 ms and recording intersection time of 20 s. We chose the CrestAdvanced trigger algorithm to enhance the recording probability of quiet calls and minimize sensitivity towards disturbing noise (Elekon AG, 2020). For recordings at the clearing, the microphone was attached at a height of 1.5 - 2 m to a vertical structure such as shrub, fence post or similar that was located as central as possible in the clear-cut area. Distance of clearing sampling points to wind turbines varied between 13 and 70 m (33 ± 15 m). For recordings at the forest edge, we chose a tree of representative height in the first row. We attached recorders just below the canopy at a height between 2.6 and 17.6 m (10.5 ± 4.2 m) to a tall vertical branch facing the forest clearing. The distance of forest edge sampling points from the wind turbine varied between 22 and 79 m (40 ± 15 m). For recordings above the closed forest, we attached the recorders to a branch at canopy height which ranged from 5 to 29 m (15.9 ± 6.9 m). We recorded four times at each sampling site, with a minimum of 19 and a maximum of 61 days (36 ± 13 days) between each recording. Bat echolocation call activity could be influenced by wind turbine characteristics and environmental parameters. Therefore, we collected data on tower height, rotor diameter, and age of wind turbines (HLNUG, 2019) and measured the size of the clearcut area at wind turbines using aerial imagery (Google Ireland Limited, Dublin, Ireland).

3. Call analysis

Please consult main text.

4. Data analysis

We performed generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) to assess influence of habitat and measured covariates on echolocation and foraging activity of bats. We analysed the data of each of the three foraging guilds separately, because contrasting activity levels prevented us from fitting all data in one model. We checked for multicollinearity between predictors and discarded wind turbine tower height and age as it was strongly correlated with rotor size. Furthermore, we discarded size of clearing around wind turbines as predictors, because GLMMs would identify a significant effect on bat activity which was, however, only driven by two plots with exceptionally large clearings. All continuous fixed factors were standardized with a z-transformation to enable comparability of estimates (Schielzeth, 2010). For each foraging guild, we then constructed binomial GLMMs (glmmTMB package; Brooks et al., 2017) with either number of activity minutes or presence-absence of feeding buzzes as dependent variable, with habitat and forest category as well as rotor diameter and its interaction with habitat as predictors (fixed factors) and with recording point nested in study site (random effect). Additionally, we added the month in which the recording took place as fixed factors to account for temporal autocorrelation. For every model we checked the model fit with help of the DHARMa package for residual diagnostics (Hartig, 2020) and, if necessary, added parameters to allow for varying dispersion within a predictor and specified data family. Predictor estimates and p-values were calculated with Wald- χ^2 -tests (car package; Fox & Weisberg, 2019). We used estimated marginal means (emmeans package, Lenth, 2021) to calculate p-values for the single levels of categorical predictors.

Supporting information B



Fig. S1: Temporal variation in the raw data of bat activity between foraging guilds. Panels A-C show bat echolocation activity for the (A) open-space, (B) edge-space and (C) narrow-space foraging guild. Panel D shows the foraging activity of edge-space foraging bats. Data for foraging activity of open-space and edge-space foraging bats was not sufficient to depict temporal variation. Sampling periods: 1 = May/June, 2 = June/July, 3 = July/August, 4 = August/September.

Supporting information C



Fig. S2: Correlation matrix showing dependencies of variables of the forest sites and the size of wind turbines, represented by rotor size (diameter).

Appendix Chapter 4



Appendix S1: Recorded activity bats from three foraging guilds throughout the night. Mean number (bars) and interquartile range (shades) of 10-min intervals with recorded activity of (a) narrow-space, (b) edge-space and (c) open-space foraging bats.



Appendix S2: Recorded operation of wind turbines across sampling points throughout the year. Mean number (bars) and interquartile range (shades) of recorded 10-min intervals with wind turbine operation.



Appendix S3: Bat activity at increasing distance to operating and non-operating wind turbines. Mean estimates (lines) and 95%-confidence intervals (shades) of activity probability in open-space foraging bats depending on distance to wind turbines at times of wind turbine operation ('on') and standstill ('off') in 10-min intervals of the night. Asterisks denote the significance level of the effect for different turbine operation modes (*** < 0.001 < ** < 0.01 < * < 0.05 < n.s.).

Appendix S4: Comparison of AICc values and predictors of null, full and selected time series models for each foraging guild. WT operation = wind turbine operation mode, WT distance = distance to focal wind turbine, wind speed = linear effect of wind speed, wind speed² = quadratic effect of wind speed, temperature = air temperature, rotor size = diameter of wind turbine rotor, vegetation = vertical vegetation heterogeneity, time = time of night, wind direction = direction of wind in relation to orientation of recording transect.

Bat foraging guild	Model	AICc	Variables
	Null	10109.77	(1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
Narrow- space	Full	9988.796	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + wind speed ² + temperature + rotor size + vegetation + wind direction + time + WT operation * WT distance + WT operation * wind direction + WT operation * wind speed + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
	Selected	9978.524	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + rotor size + vegetation + time + WT operation * wind speed + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
Edge- space	Null	46173.04	(1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
	Full	46159.98	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + wind speed ² + temperature + rotor size + vegetation + wind direction + time + WT operation * WT distance + WT operation * wind direction + WT operation * wind speed + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
	Selected	46150.73	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + rotor size + vegetation + time + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
	Null	7189.784	(1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
Open- space	Full	7100.305	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + wind speed ² + temperature + rotor size + vegetation + wind direction + time + WT operation * WT distance + WT operation * wind direction + WT operation * wind speed + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)
	Selected	7094.697	WT operation + WT distance + wind speed + temperature + rotor size + vegetation + WT operation * WT distance + (1 night/plot) + ar1(time+0 night/plot)

Appendix S5: Results of full GLMMs at 10-min and nightly resolution. Estimates and p-values of the effects on call activity of three bat foraging guilds. Significant effects (p-value < 0.05) are shown in bold. P-values of factors that were significant in the full model but not in the selected model or reversed are marked with red. Time of night and wind direction could not be assessed in the models for full nights (shaded).

			Temporal resolution				
		10 min intervals			full nights		
Bat							
foraging		DC	a 1 ·	,		1	
guild	predictors	Df	Chisq	p-value	Chisq	p-value	
	turbine operation	1	1.234	0.267	1.955	0.162	
	turbine distance	1	104.647	< 0.001	16.349	< 0.001	
	wind speed - linear	1	0.484	0.487	4.860	0.027	
Narrow	wind speed - quadratic	1	0.000	0.989	0.082	0.774	
-space	air temperature	1	0.012	0.912	6.564	0.010	
1	rotor diameter	1	10.722	0.001	8.901	0.003	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	40.652	< 0.001	1.359	0.244	
	wind direction		1.727	0.422			
	time of night	1	2.118	0.146			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	0.030	0.863	1.404	0.236	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	1.941	0.379			
	turbine operation x wind speed - linear	1	3.475	0.062	0.294	0.588	
	turbine operation	1	1.562	0.211	0.271	0.603	
	turbine distance	1	13.665	< 0.001	1.957	0.162	
	wind speed - linear	1	0.140	0.708	3.163	0.075	
Edge	wind speed - quadratic	1	0.076	0.783	0.001	0.974	
space	air temperature	1	0.439	0.507	4.963	0.026	
-1	rotor diameter	1	3.616	0.057	2.752	0.097	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	4.848	0.028	9.736	0.002	
	wind direction	2	4.264	0.119			
	time of night	1	2.674	0.102			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	0.191	0.662	0.041	0.839	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	1.695	0.429			
	turbine operation x wind speed - linear	1	0.455	0.500	0.304	0.581	

			Temporal resolution				
			10 min int	ervals	full nights		
Bat							
foraging							
guild	predictors	Df	Chisq	p-value	Chisq	p-value	
	turbine operation	1	0.229	0.632	0.039	0.843	
	turbine distance	1	3.217	0.073	1.758	0.185	
	wind speed - linear		0.984	0.321	2.968	0.085	
Open-	wind speed - quadratic	1	0.074	0.785	0.000	0.999	
snace	air temperature		17.579	< 0.001	20.024	< 0.001	
1	rotor diameter		3.938	0.047	1.361	0.243	
	vertical vegetation heterogeneity	1	81.502	< 0.001	24.789	< 0.001	
	wind direction		3.540	0.170			
	time of night		0.174	0.677			
	turbine operation x turbine distance	1	3.711	0.054	1.391	0.238	
	turbine operation x wind direction	4	3.704	0.157			
	turbine operation x wind speed - linear	1	1.426	0.232	0.498	0.480	

Die Seiten 99 - 102 (Danksagung und Lebenslauf) enthalten persönliche Daten. Sie sind deshalb nicht Bestandteil der Online-Veröffentlichung.

Die Seiten 99 - 102 (Danksagung und Lebenslauf) enthalten persönliche Daten. Sie sind deshalb nicht Bestandteil der Online-Veröffentlichung.
Die Seiten 99 - 102 (Danksagung und Lebenslauf) enthalten persönliche Daten. Sie sind deshalb nicht Bestandteil der Online-Veröffentlichung.

Die Seiten 99 - 102 (Danksagung und Lebenslauf) enthalten persönliche Daten. Sie sind deshalb nicht Bestandteil der Online-Veröffentlichung.

Declaration/ Erklärung

Ich versichere, dass ich meine Dissertation mit dem Titel "Acoustic bat activity at wind turbines in temperate forests - Avoidance patterns and potential causes" selbstständig ohne unerlaubte Hilfe angefertigt und mich dabei keiner anderen als der von mir ausdrücklich bezeichneten Quellen und Hilfsmittel bedient habe.

Diese Dissertation wurde in der jetzigen oder einer ähnlichen Form noch bei keiner anderen Hochschule eingereicht und hat noch keinen sonstigen Prüfungszwecken gedient.

Marburg, den 16.06.2023

Julia Sophie Ellerbrok